Delaware Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

## Delaware Citizens Guide to Civil Rights and Supporting Services

#### March 2002—Updated

This report of the Delaware Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights was prepared for the information and consideration of the Commission. The content of this report should not be attributed to the Commission, but only to the Advisory Committee.

#### The United States Commission on Civil Rights

The United States Commission on Civil Rights, first created by the Civil Rights Act of 1957, and reestablished by the United States Commission on Civil Rights Act of 1983, is an independent, bipartisan agency of the Federal Government. By the terms of the 1983 act, as amended by the Civil Rights Commission Amendments Act of 1994, the Commission is charged with the following duties pertaining to discrimination or denials of the equal protection of the laws based on race, color, religion, sex, age, disability, or national origin, or in the administration of justice: investigation of individual discrimination or denials of the right to vote; study and collection of information relating to discrimination or denials of patterns or practices of fraud or discrimination in the conduct of Federal elections; and preparation and issuance of public service announcements and advertising campaigns to discourage discrimination or denials of equal protection of the President and the Congress at such times as the Commission, the Congress, or the President shall deem desirable.

#### The State Advisory Committees

An Advisory Committee to the United States Commission on Civil Rights has been established in each of the 50 states and the District of Columbia pursuant to section 105(c) of the Civil Rights Act of 1957 and section 3(d) of the Civil Rights Commission Amendments Act of 1994. The Advisory Committees are made up of responsible persons who serve without compensation. Their functions under their mandate from the Commission are to: advise the Commission of all relevant information concerning their respective states on matters within the jurisdiction of the Commission; advise the Commission on matters of mutual concern in the preparation of reports of the Commission to the President and the Congress; receive reports, suggestions, and recommendations from individuals, public and private organizations, and public officials upon matters pertinent to inquiries conducted by the State Advisory Committee; initiate and forward advice and recommendations to the Commission upon matters in which the Commission shall request assistance of the State Advisory Committee; and attend, as observers, any open hearing or conference that the Commission may hold within the state.

Original Publication Date: June 2001

This report is available on diskette in ASCII and WordPerfect 5.1 for persons with visual impairments. Please call (202) 376-8110.

Delaware Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

## Delaware Citizens Guide to Civil Rights and Supporting Services

--. •

#### Letter of Transmittal

Delaware Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

Members of the Commission

Mary Frances Berry, *Chairperson* Cruz Reynoso, *Vice Chairperson* Christopher Edley, Jr. Yvonne Y. Lee Elsie M. Meeks Russell G. Redenbaugh Abigail Thernstrom Victoria Wilson

Les Jin, Staff Director

The Delaware Advisory Committee is pleased to submit the first of its kind compilation, *The Delaware Citizens Guide to Civil Rights and Supporting Services*. This *Citizens Guide* responds to the longstanding need that Delawareans with civil rights and related problems face. For the first time in Delaware, the *Citizens Guide* brings information into a single source about organizations and agencies whose missions cover persons protected under civil rights laws. It includes more than typical advocacy and enforcement agencies. For example, the *Citizens Guide* lists the Vietnam Veterans of America, which assists persons with disabilities. By including nonprofit organizations not thought to be civil rights advocates, the *Citizens Guide* provides more comprehensive assistance to affected persons. Although the *Citizens Guide* differs from the Committee's previous topical reports, the Committee believes that it will provide immediate assistance to those Delawareans with civil rights and related problems. And the Committee also has reason to hope that the *Citizens Guide* will serve as a strategic catalyst to galvanize and strengthen the civil rights community in Delaware.

The Committee views this first edition of the *Citizens Guide* as a work in process—a mere starting point of a long-term endeavor, requiring periodic expansion and update. From the beginning of this project, the Committee hoped that a credible community-oriented nonprofit organization or the civil rights community would undertake future editions as its own enterprise. The Committee is gratified to report that such interest in Wilmington's civil rights community is developing. The Committee feels rewarded by the prospect that its *Citizens Guide* may help Delawareans well into the future to avail themselves of our state's many civil rights and supporting resources.

Sincerely,

James E. Newton, *Chairperson* Delaware Advisory Committee

### Delaware Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commisson on Civil Rights

James E. Newton, Chairperson Newark

Antoine J. Allen, Sr. Wilmington

Julie M.S. Chilson\* Wilmington

Ralph A. Figueroa Dover

Blanche M. Fleming Wilmington

Emily George Morris Dover Henry A. Heiman Wilmington

Rev. Frank G. Henson\* Bridgeville

Chin Pao Huang\* Newark

Glover A. Jones Wilmington

Kee Kim\*\* Wilmington Bernard Pepukayi\*\* Wilmington

Olga Ramirez\*\* Wilmington

Helen C. Skinner Newark

Enid D. Wallace-Sims Wilmington

Lynn D. Wilson Wilmington

\* Former member

\*\* Not a member at the time this directory was approved for publication

#### Contact Information

U.S. Commission on Civil Rights Eastern Regional Office Ki-Taek Chun, Director Edward Darden, Civil Rights Analyst 624 Ninth Street NW, Rm. 500 Washington, DC 20425 Telephone: (202) 376-7533 Facsimile: (202) 376-7548 TTY: (202) 376-8116

Civil Rights Complaints Toll-free Number: (800) 552-6843 U.S. Commission on Civil Rights Web site: www.usccr.gov

#### Acknowledgments

The Committee gratefully acknowledges the contribution of Dr. James E. Newton, who as Committee chairperson provided a leadership role in developing the project proposal. The Committee also acknowledges the invaluable assistance of Project Subcommittee Chairperson Antoine Allen, whose contributions were essential during data collection and verification. The Committee also thanks the Metropolitan Wilmington Urban League, YWCA of Wilmington, and the Delaware Association of Nonprofit Agencies for their parts in data collection.

The Committee wishes to thank the Eastern Regional Office staff for preparation of this report. The project was the chief responsibility of Edward Darden, civil rights analyst, whose contributions included information gathering, computer data processing, and layout design. T. Furaha Raufu Bey provided clerical support, Robert Anthony provided technical assistance with computer software applications, and Dorothy Pearson-Canty provided duplication services. Dawn Sweet was responsible for final processing and editorial review at headquarters. The project was carried out under the overall supervision of Ki-Taek Chun, director of the Eastern Regional Office, who also provided writing and editorial assistance.

## Contents

### Administration of Justice

1.1	Good Samaritan, Inc	1
1.2	Kingswood Community Center	1
1.3	Methodist Action Program	2
1.4	Police Athletic League of Delaware, Inc	3

### Age, Aging

-

.

2.1	Absalom Jones Senior Center	
2.2	Alfred I. duPont Institute	
2.3	Generations Home Health Care, Inc5	
2.4	Goodwill Industries of Delaware/Delaware Co., Inc	
2.5	Graham Senior Center7	
2.6	Harrington Senior Center, Inc	
2.7	Harvest Years Senior Center8	
2.8	Head Start, New Castle	
2.9	Head Start, Wilmington9	
2.10	Henrietta Johnson Medical Center10	
2.11	Ingleside Homes, Inc	
2.12	Jewish Community Center of Delaware 11	
2.13	Jimmy Jenkins Senior Center	
2.14	Kentmere Nursing Care Centers	
2.15	Kiwanis Girls Club	
2.16	Laurel Senior Center	
2.17	Layton Home, Inc	
2.18	Lewes Senior Citizens Center	
2.19	Lillian Smith Senior Center	
2.20	Lorelton Foundation	
2.21	Lutheran Senior Services	
2.22	M.O.T. Senior Center, Inc	
2.23	Marydale-Catholic Ministry to the Elderly16	
2.24	Meadow Wood Hospital 17	
2.25	Meals-On-Wheels Delaware	
2.26	Meeting Ground	
2.27	Methodist Action Program (see full text at 1.3)	
2.28	Methodist Manor House	
2.29	Mid-County Senior Citizen, Inc	
2.30	Milford Senior Center, Inc	

6.8	Hagley Museum and Library	54
6.9	Head Start, Kent Co	54
6.10	Head Start, Lewes	54
6.11	Henrietta Johnson Medical Center (see full text at 2.10)	
6.12	Hilltop Lutheran Neighborhood Center	55
6.13	Historical Society of Delaware	56
6.14	Jewish Community Center of Delaware (see full text at 2.12)	57
6.15	Jewish Family Service of Delaware (see full text at 4.1)	
6.16	Jobs Corp	
6.17	Junior Achievement of Delaware	58
6.18	La Biblioteca Del Pueblo	58
6.19	La Oficina de los Familia y los Ninos	58
6.20	Latin American Community Center	59
6.21	Latino Empowerment Association of Delaware (see full text at 5.16)	
6.22	Literacy Volunteers of America	
6.23	Lupus Foundation of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.20)	60
6.24	Lutheran Community Services	61
6.25	Margaret S. Sterck School (see full text at 5.24)	61
6.26	Martin Luther King Center, Inc.	61
6.27	Metropolitan Wilmington Urban League	
6.28	Ministry of Caring, Inc., The (see full text at 2.31)	
6.29	National A.R.T.S. Center (see full text at 5.31)	62
6.30	National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP)	63
6.31	National Multiple Scierosis Society, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.33)	63
6.32	Newark Senior Center (see full text at 2.34)	63
6.33	Planned Parenthood of Delaware	64
6.34	Police Athletic League of Delaware, Inc. (see full text at 1.4)	64
6.35	READ-ALOUD Delaware	65
6.36	Southbridge Medical Advisory Council, Inc. (see full text at 2.41)	65
6.37	United Negro College Fund	
6.38	Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)	
6.39	West End Neighborhood House, Inc.	

.

-

## Employment

7.1	Head Start, Kent Co. (see full text at 6.9)	68
7.2	Head Start, Lewes (see full text at 6.10)	68
7.3	Historical Society of Delaware (see full text at 6.13)	68
7.4	Goodwill Industries of Delaware/Delaware Co., Inc. (see full text at 2.4)	68
7.5	Jobs Corp (see full text at 6.16)	68
7.6	Junior Achievement of Delaware (see full text at 6.17)	68

7.7	Kent-Sussex Industries (see full text at 5.14)	69
7.8	Kingswood Community Center (see full text at 1.2)	69
7.9	Ministry of Caring, Inc., The (see full text at 2.31)	69
7.10	Nanticoke Indian Elder Center	69
7.11	National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)	69
7.12	Opportunity Center, Inc. (see full text at 5.38)	70
7.13	Salvation Army, The (see full text at 2.40)	70
7.14	St. Barnabas Episcopal Church	70
7.15	Vet Center (see full text at 5.43)	70
7.16	Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)	70
7.17	West End Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 6.39)	71
7.18	Wilmington Senior Center (see full text at 2.45)	71

## Federally Assisted Programs

8.1	Harrington Senior Center, Inc. (see full text at 2.6)	. 72
8.2	Head Start, Kent Co. (see full text at 6.9)	. 72
8.3	Head Start, Lewes (see full text at 6.10)	.72
8.4	Head Start, Wilmington (see full text at 2.9)	.72
8.5	Hilltop Lutheran Neighborhood Center (see full text at 6.12)	.72
8.6	Ingleside Homes, Inc. (see full text at 2.11)	. 72
8.7	Kingswood Community Center (see full text at 1.2)	.73
8.8	Latin American Community Center (see full text at 6.20)	. 73
<b>8</b> .9	Laurel Senior Center (see full text at 2.16)	. 73
8.10	Layton Home, Inc. (see full text at 2.17)	. 73
8.11	M.O.T. Senior Center, Inc. (see full text at 2.22)	. 73
8.12	Martin Luther King Center, Inc. (see full text at 6.26)	. 73
8.13	National Information Center for Children with Disabilities (see full text at 5.32)	. 74
8.14	Neighborhood House, Inc.	. 74
8.15	Newark Housing Authority	.74
8.16	Rural Economic and Community Development (USDA)	. 75
8.17	Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)	.75
8.18	West End Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 6.39)	. 75

## Housing

9.1	CareLink Community Support (see full text at 5.2)	. 76
9.2	Foulk Manor South (see full text at 5.4)	. 76
9.3	Friendship House	. 76
9.4	Greenbank Mill Associates (see full text at 6.7)	. 76
9.5	Habitat for Humanity of New Castle Co., Inc	
9.6	Hillhaven Center (see full text at 5.10)	. 77
9.7	Hillside Nursing and Rehabilitative Center (see full text at 5.11)	. 77
9.8	Historical Society of Delaware (see full text at 6.13)	
9.9	Homeward Bound, Inc.	. 77
9.10	Horizon House/Delaware, Inc. (see full text at 5.12)	. 78
9.11	Ingleside Homes, Inc. (see full text at 2.11)	. 78
9.12	Interfaith Housing, Delaware	. 78
9.13	Interfaith Mission of Sussex Co.	. 79
9.14	Kingswood Community Center (see full text at 1.2)	. 79
9.15	Laurel Senior Center (see full text at 2.16)	. 79
9.16	Layton Home, Inc. (see full text at 2.17)	. 80
9.17	Lorelton Foundation (see full text at 2.20)	. 80
9.18	Lutheran Community Services (see full text at 6.24)	. 80
9.19	Lutheran Senior Services, Inc. (see full text at 2.21)	. 80
9.20	Marydale-Catholic Ministry to the Elderly (see full text at 2.23)	. 80
9.21	Meeting Ground (see full text at 2.26)	. 80
9.22	Methodist Action Program (see full text at 1.3)	. 81
9.23	Methodist Manor House (see full text at 2.28)	. 81
9.24	Milford Manor	. 81
9.25	Ministry of Caring, Inc., The (see full text at 2.31)	. 81
9.26	National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)	. 82
9.27	Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 8.14)	. 82
9.28	Newark Housing Authority (see full text at 8.15)	. 82
9.29	Northeast Treatment Center	. 82
9.30	Peninsula United Methodist Homes (see full text at 2.37)	. 83
9.31	Rockford Center (see full text at 5.39)	. 84
9.32	Rural Economic and Community Development (USDA) (see full text at 8.16)	. 84
9.33	Salvation Army, The (see full text at 2.40)	. 84
9.34	Sojourner's Place, Inc	. 84
9.35	West End Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 6.39)	. 85
9.36	Wilmington Senior Center (see full text at 2.45)	. 85
9.37	YMCA of Delaware (see full text at 2.46)	
9.38	YWCA of New Castle Co.	. 85

### Institutionalized Persons

10.1	CareLink Community Support (see full text at 5.2)	86
10.2	Foulk Manor South (see full text at 5.4)	86
10.3	Franciscan Care Center (see full text at 5.5)	86
10.4	Green Meadows of Dover	86
10.5	Hillhaven Center (see full text at 5.10)	87
10.6	Hillside Nursing and Rehabilitative Center (see full text at 5.11)	87
10.7	Meadow Wood Hospital (see full text at 2.24)	87

### Law Enforcement

11.1	Kingswood Community Center (see full text at 1.2)	88
11.2	Legal Services Corporation of Delaware	88
11.3	Mothers Against Drunk Driving	88
11.4	National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)	89
11.5	Northeast Treatment Center (see full text at 9.29)	89
11.6	Project for Domestic Violence Reform	89
11.7	Salvation Army, The (see full text at 2.40)	89
11.8	YWCA of New Castie Co. (see full text at 9.38)	90

### Military Personnel

12.1	Vet Center (see full text at 5.43)	.91
12.2	Veterans Hospital (see full text at 5.44)	91
12.3	Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)	91

## National Origin

Head Start, Kent Co. (see full text at 6.9)	92
Head Start, Lewes (see full text at 6.10)	92
Historical Society of Delaware (see full text at 6.13)	92
Jewish Family Service of Delaware (see full text at 4.1)	92
Jewish Federation of Delaware	92
La Biblioteca Del Pueblo (see full text at 6.18)	93
La Oficina de los Familia y los Ninos (see full text at 6.19)	93
Latin American Community Center (see full text at 6.20)	93
Literacy Volunteers of America (see full text at 6.22)	93
Methodist Action Program (see full text at 1.3)	93
	Head Start, Lewes (see full text at 6.10) Historical Society of Delaware (see full text at 6.13) Jewish Family Service of Delaware (see full text at 4.1) Jewish Federation of Delaware La Biblioteca Del Pueblo (see full text at 6.18) La Oficina de los Familia y los Ninos (see full text at 6.19) Latin American Community Center (see full text at 6.20) Literacy Volunteers of America (see full text at 6.22)

Nativ	e American	
14.1	Nanticoke Indian Elder Center (see full text at 7.10)	94
Publi	c Accommodations	
15.1	Old Swedes Museum (see full text at 5.37)	
Race		
16.1	African Festival and Parade Committee, Ltd. (see full text at 6.2)	96
16.2	Afro American Historical Society (see full text at 6.3)	96
16.3	Historical Society of Delaware (see full text at 6.13)	96
16.4	Jewish Family Service of Delaware (see full text at 4.1)	96
16.5	Jewish Federation of Delaware (see full text at 13.5)	
16.6	Kiwanis Girls Club (see full text at 2.15)	
16.7	La Oficina de los Familia y los Ninos (see full text at 6.19)	97
16.8	Latin American Community Center (see full text at 6.20)	
16.9	Latino Empowerment Association of Delaware (see full text at 5.16)	
16.10	Methodist Action Program (see full text at 1.3)	
16.11	National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)	

## Religion

17.1	Good Shepherd Baptist Church	
17 <i>.</i> 2	Hanover Presbyterian Church	
17.3	Holy Family Church	
17.4	Immanuel Episcopal Church	
17.5	Interfaith Mission of Sussex Co. (see full text at 9.13)	
17.6	Jewish Family Service of Delaware (see full text at 4.1)	
17.7	Jewish Federation of Delaware (see full text at 13.5)	
17.8	Layton Home, Inc. (see full text at 2.17)	
17.9	Marydale-Catholic Ministry to the Elderly (see full text at 2.23)	
17.10	Northern Delaware Youth for Christ (see full text at 2.36)	100
17.11	Rock Church of Seaford	100
17.12	St. Andrew's Episcopal Church	100
17. <b>13</b>	St. Stephen's Lutheran	101
17.14	United Methodist	
17.15	Wesley United Methodist Church	101

## Voting

18.1	League of Women Voters of Delaware	102
18.2	National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP)	
	(see full text at 6.30)	102

## Kent County

19.1	Kent-Sussex Industries (see full text at 5.14)	103
19.2	M.O.T. Senior Center (see full text at 2.22)	103

### New Castle County

20.1	Graham Senior Center (see full text at 2.5)	104
20.2	Habitat for Humanity of New Castle Co., Inc. (see full text at 9.5)	104
20.3	Head Start, New Castle (see full text at 2.8)	104
20.4	M.O.T. Senior Center, Inc. (see full text at 2.22)	104
20.5	Meadow Wood Hospital (see full text at 2.24)	104
20.6	New Castle Senior Services (see full text at 2.33)	105
20.7	Police Athletic League of Delaware, Inc. (see full text at 1.4)	105
20.8	Rose Hill Community Center	
20.9	YWCA of New Castle Co. (see full text at 9.38)	105

### Sussex County

21.1	Kent-Sussex Industries	(see full text at 5.14)	106
------	------------------------	-------------------------	-----

### State Offices

22.1	Office of the Governor	107
22.2	Delaware State Attorney General	107
22.3	Delaware Division of Services for Aging and Adults with Physical Disabilities	107
22.4	Delaware Economic Development Office	107
22.5	Public Advocate's Office	108
22.6	Delaware Education Department	108
22.7	Delaware Health and Social Services Department	108
22.8	Delaware Labor Department	108
22.9	Delaware Public Safety Department	108
22.10	Delaware Services for Children, Youth and Their Families Department	109
22.11	Delaware Transportation Department	109
22.12	Delaware Commissioner of Elections Office	109
22.13	Delaware Health Care Commission	109
22.14	Delaware Higher Education Commission	109
22.15	Delaware Housing Authority	110
22.16	Delaware Division of Human Relations	110

### Federal Representatives

23.1	U.S. Senator Joseph R. Biden	111
23.2	U.S. Senator Thomas R. Carper	111
23.3	U.S. Representative Michael N. Castle	112

## Federal Departmental Agencies

24.1	U.S. Department of Agriculture	. 113
24.2	U.S. Department of Defense	
24.3	U.S. Department of the Air Force	. 113
24.4	U.S. Department of the Army	. 113
24.5	U.S. Department of Education	. 113
24.6	U.S. Department of Energy	. 114
24.7	U.S. Department of Health and Human Services	. 114
24.8	U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development	. 114
24.9	U.S. Department of the Interior	. 115
24.10	U.S. Bureau of Indian Affairs	. 116
24.11	U.S. Department of Justice	. 116
24.12	U.S. Department of Labor	. 116
	U.S. Department of State	
24.14	U.S. Department of Transportation	. 117
24.15	U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs	. 117

## Federal Independent Agencies

25.1	National Council on Disability			
25.2	U.S. Commission on Civil Rights			
25.3	U.S. Environmental Protection Agency			
25.4	U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission	118		
25.5	U.S. Federal Election Commission	118		
25.6	U.S. Small Business Administration			
Repo	orting Police Abuse and Misconduct	121		
Infor	Information Update Form			

#### Introduction

In 1998 the Delaware Advisory Committee discussed new project ideas. During the discussion, a Committee member recalled an evening that had left a strong impression. The Wilmington YWCA in 1997 held a series of local meetings as part of its yearlong Fight Against Racism. At one meeting in Wilmington, observers (including this Committee member) were surprised to discover that many Delawareans simply did not have access to information that would lead them to civil rights agencies and supporting services. As the Committee considered this observation, it became increasingly clear that using its resources to help the public close that information gap would be as important as, or in a strategic sense more critical than, tackling specific civil rights issues.<sup>1</sup> The Committee decided that a reference guide was needed, and the *Delaware Citizens Guide to Civil Rights and Supporting Services* is the result.

The Committee planned *Delaware Citizens Guide to Civil Rights and Supporting Services* with all Delawareans in mind. The *Citizens Guide* goes beyond traditional civil rights groups and includes a wide variety of nonprofit organizations. Together, these agencies serve all those persons covered by civil rights laws. For example, the Vietnam Veterans of America is listed because it gives significant support to persons with disabilities. In this way, the *Citizens Guide* serves public needs by putting affected persons in touch with civil rights organizations, government agencies, and nonprofit organizations that can help with their specific problems. This guide compiles categories of organizations into 25 chapters. Eighteen chapters are categorized by civil rights issue, such as employment, housing, and law enforcement. Of the seven remaining chapters, three chapters cover Delaware's three counties and four chapters have titles covering federal and state agencies, which include major departmental and independent government agencies with the mission of protecting civil rights, as well as contact information for Delaware's U.S. senators and U.S. representative.

The table of contents cross-references organizations that appear in more than one chapter. For those appearing more than once, only the first listing has full text and later ones refer back to the first full text entry.

The Citizens Guide opens with two introductory essays. The first one by Chairperson Dr. James E. Newton, professor of Black American Studies at the University of Delaware, is titled "We Shall Overcome: An Overview of the Civil Rights Movement in Delaware." And the second one by chairperson of the project subcommittee, Dr. Antoine Allen, who is also president and CEO of the Metropolitan Wilmington Urban League (MWUL), is titled "Within Our Grasp." Newton's essay casts a historical eye on achority rights from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> State officials and advocates had already briefed the Committee. For example, representatives of the state attorney general and the Division of Human Relations had outlined the state's civil rights enforcement efforts, including school desegregation. The state's director of juvenile justice provided detailed information on race as a factor in statistical disparities for African American and Hispanic youth in the criminal justice system. Also, the state's Americans with Disabilities Act implementation coordinator described the state's compliance efforts. Thus, the Committee had three project topics under discussion:

<sup>1.</sup> Education—The legacy and continuing impact of school busing to achieve racial desegregation in Wilmington and New Castle Co.

<sup>2.</sup> Administration of Justice—Reasons underlying the sharp growth of prison inmate populations in state facilities, particularly the overrepresentation of African Americans among death row inmates.

<sup>3.</sup> Disability—The barriers facing people with disabilities in achieving equal protection and recognition of their concerns among traditional civil rights enforcement efforts.

their Civil War genesis in the 13th, 14th, and 15th Amendments to the Constitution, while Allen's sees hope for the future. The two essays form complementary views on Delaware's civil rights movement both past and prospective.

The Committee encourages every stakeholder in Delaware's civil rights and civic communities to consider this first edition of the *Delaware Citizens Guide to Civil Rights and Supporting Services* as a work in progress and build upon it. Although there are many persons to thank on behalf of the Committee, special recognition goes to Project Subcommittee Chairperson Allen and MWUL Chairperson James H. Gilliam Sr. for their assistance. The Committee also thanks the many agencies and offices that provided information and particularly the Delaware Association of Nonprofit Agencies, whose membership directory was an invaluable resource.

#### Essay 1

## "We Shall Overcome: An Overview of the Civil Rights Movement in Delaware"

BY DR. JAMES E. NEWTON Chairperson, Delaware Advisory Committee Professor of Black American Studies, University of Delaware

We shall overcome, we shall overcome We shall overcome some day, Oh, deep in my heart I do believe We shall overcome some day

-A Civil Rights Movement Song

The civil rights movement in America, symbolized by its theme song "We Shall Overcome," is one of the foremost dramas of all times. In the struggle to overcome years of discrimination and segregation, tens of thousands of African Americans and their supporters—through court decisions, boycotts, sit-ins, and protest marches—demonstrated individual and collective courage by standing up against a historic legacy of discrimination and demanding their constitutional rights as full-fledged American citizens to legal equality and justice.

The African American quest for freedom and equality began in 1619 when the first slaves arrived in America in chains. For nearly 250 years the debate over the institution of slavery would continue, becoming more intense and bitter over time. Only a civil war could resolve sectional differences over the practice of slavery. With the passage by Congress of the 13th, 14th, and 15th Amendments, black Americans received legal acknowledgment of their freedom, civil rights, and the right to vote.

Despite this seeming victory, African Americans soon found that they had not gained the full rights of citizenship. Their newly won freedom proved short lived. In the 1870s state legislatures began to pass Jim Crow laws that mandated racial segregation in most aspects of American life. Separate drinking fountains and seating sections in public transportation, racially segregated schools and public accommodations, and different churches reflected discrete black and white societies. In 1896 the United States Supreme Court upheld the legality of segregation.

The black struggle for freedom and equality under the law—the full rights of citizenship—had yet to be won. Out of this struggle came the modern civil rights movement. Although the civil rights movement is most associated in the public's mind with developments in the South, states throughout the nation, including Delaware, were a part of the movement. As a border state, Delaware's race relations consisted of a mixture of Southern and Northern customs. Sussex County remained a stronghold for slaveholding, while New Castle County became a refuge for Quaker-aided Northern-bound slaves on the Underground Railroad.

In general, the white majority in Delaware demonstrated little support for full rights of citizenship for blacks. Freedom for slaves in Delaware came not from the Emancipation Proclamation in 1863 but through the adoption of the 13th Amendment to the United States Constitution. Thus, Delaware was first in line for ratification of the Constitution and last, along with Kentucky, when it came to abolishing slavery.

Following the Civil War, Delaware legislators opposed giving newly emancipated slaves any political or civil rights. Fearful that the Civil Rights Act passed by Congress in 1875 might establish social equality, Delaware legislators passed a Jim Crow law (1875), which virtually made black Delawareans second-class citizens. The law was not repealed until 1963.

Another important episode in Delaware's role in civil rights is the case of William Neal. In 1880 Anthony Higgins, U.S. senator from Delaware, defended William Neal, a black man falsely accused of rape. In the first trial Neal was found guilty, but Higgins successfully appealed the case to the United States Supreme Court on the basis that Neal was denied a trial by his peers. Although no black was selected for the jury, Neal was acquitted, establishing a precedent for blacks to serve as jurors.

The 20th century found black Delawareans involved in a continual struggle for political and economic opportunities. The Wilmington branch of the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People, organized in 1912, as well as black churches, were the major advocates for blacks in the state.

The First State also figured prominently in the desegregation of higher education (University of Delaware, 1950), and subsequently Delaware provided one of the four legal cases (*Belton v. Gebhart*) joined together as part of the United States Supreme Court's landmark decision on school desegregation (*Brown v. Board of Education*, 1952).

A third example of the judicial struggle for civil rights in Delaware came in 1961 when Wilmington City Councilman William "Dutch" Burton was denied service in the Eagle Restaurant. He sued and in 1961 the case ended up in the Supreme Court, which ruled that racial bias in restaurants was forbidden. Two years later the Delaware General Assembly passed a public accommodations bill.

Much like their counterparts in other states, black Delawareans fought for better housing, equal employment, and educational opportunities. They listened to and marched with Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., and Malcolm X, supported the NAACP, promoted black pride, and sought to overcome the obstacles of discrimination. While they recognized the First State's progress in race relations, black Delawareans remained acutely aware of the continuous need for social, economic, and educational adjustments to improve the quality of life for members of their group.

The citizens of the First State have, over the years, long been involved on both sides of the fence in matters dealing with civil rights. In the near and distant future it appears that Delawareans will be more aware of the rights of their fellow citizens in the area of civil rights. And they will look for assistance from a host of organizations to ensure that equity and fairness are provided to all citizens regardless of race, color, creed, sexual orientation, or disability.

While the First State appeared reluctant to provide the same rights to all, individual and group efforts many times forced the issue and thus made the state comply with the wishes of its citizens. In more recent years the face of Delaware is changing—women and blacks are in governance at a variety of levels, the landscape has yielded to those who are disabled, diversity has gained entrance into Delaware-based corporations, and new challenges are forthcoming in the arena of educational opportunities. Delaware, the state that started the nation, is now poised to eliminate all obstacles to equal justice and equality.

The civil rights movement affected all Americans—rich and poor, young and old, male and female, those with disabilities, and people of all races, colors, and creeds. Since the Civil Rights Act of 1964 many young Americans have grown up in desegregated schools and integrated neighborhoods with a feeling that they will "live in a nation where they will not be judged by the color of their skin, but by the content of their character." There is no doubt that the civil rights movement has had an enormous impact on present-day America, bringing complex issues of freedom and individual justice to the public's attention, molding public opinion, and challenging American values and attitudes. Dramatic social and political changes have taken place, along with increased dialogue on race relations.

For more than three centuries African Americans have been steadfast and consistent in their rejection of efforts to misrepresent their role in world civilization and to deny them access to first-class citizenship. By both embracing and promoting the idea of America as a cultural democracy, blacks and their supporters have participated in the country's continual growth and development. J. Saunders Redding (1906–1988), distinguished black Delawarean and author of *They Came in Chains*, describes African Americans as a powerful "catalyst of American democracy." America's modern civil rights struggle for equality and justice is one of its greatest challenges. The measure of this challenge is true equality—when all Americans have equity and respect in the eyes of their fellow citizens.

#### Essay 2

#### "Within Our Grasp"

BY DR. ANTOINE ALLEN

Chairperson of the Project Subcommittee, Delaware Advisory Committee

The civil rights gains of a generation gone by are not to be forgotten. Too many sacrificed too much, for too long for anyone to discount the impact of those who endured racial and gender discrimination in the last century—and for hundreds of years before. The recognition of these phenomena is generally accepted as valid; however, the explanations as to their origins vary.

While most would agree that a history of unequal treatment has promoted gender and racial disparities in education, employment, income, housing, and other socioeconomic indicators, the persistence of such disparities is often seen as a result of the lack of initiative or skill on the part of the non-powerful. To the extent that public policy, particularly that of the late 1960s and 1970s, has attempted to respond to the effects of longstanding discriminatory practices, the debate over how best to ensure "fair and equal" treatment for everyone has ensued.

In large part, the rewards of such long suffering lie with the children and grandchildren of all our ancestors. While it is still not common enough to see people of color and women in ultimate positions of authority and responsibility, there are noticeable signs of advancement in virtually all professional categories and within each corresponding socioeconomic level. Indeed, cries of victory abound.

Whether it is the rise of the black middle class or the impact of "soccer moms" in presidential elections, the masses believe that true equality for all people is clearly within our grasp. I cannot deny such an assertion. I am a direct product of the powerful public policy and freedoms won even before I was born.

Yet, this knowledge alone makes the work of the Delaware Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights and the Metropolitan Wilmington Urban League as relevant today as ever. Simply put, without vigilance, any freedom or civil right won can be lost. This is particularly true in a time of economic prosperity where the overarching mantra contends that opportunity is so prevalent that to be unsuccessful must be a matter of personal deficiency. If taken as true, there is no ariswer to deplorable urban conditions among people of color, wage inequities between women and their male counterparts, or insufficient bilingual education opportunities.

We have to believe that the least advantaged among us have the potential to be great. This indicator alone will determine Delaware's and our nation's future success. We should all heed this call and join the 21st century civil rights movement, a movement where no one person—regardless of circumstance or environment—is left behind. This directory is just a symbol of a larger, important and continuing purpose. We should hold fast to the notion that the best of our quest and of our citizenship is yet to be.

## 1. ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE

### ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE, NO. 1

### 1.1 Good Samaritan, Inc.

Contact:	Edmund Carpenter II Secretary-Treasurer 600 Center Mill Rd. Wilmington, DE 19807	Tel:	302-654-7558	
Focus:	Administration of Justice, Disability,	Education		
Mission:	modest secretarial services. Becaus financial and investigative, contribut following areas: (1) the study and tr education, (3) medicine, (4) projects	is a very small foundation with no paid staff except for vices. Because of the limitations on its resources, both itive, contributions are made almost exclusively in the e study and treatment of dyslexia, (2) higher (university level) ie, (4) projects relating to Spain, (5) improvement of the ce, and (6) protection of environment.		

Area Served: DE

### ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE, NO. 2

### 1.2 Kingswood Community Center

Contact:	Rev. Vincent Oliver Executive Director 2300 Bowers St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Fax:	302-764-9022 302-762-7975 www.kingswoodcc.org	
Focus:	Administration of Justice, Employmer Law Enforcement	on of Justice, Employment, Federal Assistance Programs, Housing, ement		
Mission:	Mission:Community and Family Services Networks within the community to provide financial assistance for rent, burial, and medications. Also provides a food closet. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-9pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Other Information: Ext. 204 Requirements: Persons within the community/area must have a referra Ages Served: All Gender: BothFACET (Families and Center Empowered Together) Family strengthening program to prevent abuse of alcohol and drugs th parent counseling and activities. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-9pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Other Information: Ext. 209 Requirements: Open to all parents Gender: Both		set.	

Kingswood Community Day Care Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Gender: Both

Kingswood Community Program Offers information on housing, maintains a list of job openings, provides family services, child care, after school supervision, cultural programs (arts, music, theater, dance, athletics), and recreation. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Other Information: Ext. 201 Fees: None Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes

Project Stay Free, Kingswood Community Center Early reintegration and/or translation service for youth prior to their release from juvenile institutional placement. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-9pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Other Information: Ext. 201 Fees: None Requirements: Youth who are incarcerated or recently released from juvenile or institution Gender: Both

ندي وينت

### ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE, NO. 3

#### 1.3 Methodist Action Program

Fees: None Gender: Both

Contact:	Cathryn Cooper Nicholas Executive Director 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 701 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-225-5627 302-225-5329	
Focus:	Administration of Justice, Age, Disability, Housing, National Origin, Race			
Mission:		puelos that provides arts and crafts, recreation, blood pressure screening, trivities, and a noon meal to Hispanic senior citizens. ri 9am-2pm ure: Referral required : Hispanic senior citizens nglish, Spanish Access: Yes		

Hispanic Outreach Program, Meth. Action Pr.

Provides Hispanic elderly in the Wilmington/New Castle area with information on needed services. Helps with: transportation, interpreters, scheduling appointments, filling out forms/writing letters, Medicare/Medicaid, legal assistance, housing and emergency assistance, food and nutritional services, cultural and recreational activities. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Delaware residents 60+ years, targeted to those of Hispanic origin Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Handicapped Access: Yes

### ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE, No. 4

### **1.4** Police Athletic League of Delaware, Inc.

Contact:	Joseph Pennell	Tel:	302-656-9501
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-656-9270
	26 Karlyn Dr.		
	New Castle, DE 19720		

## 2. AGE, AGING

## AGE, NO. 1

### 2.1 Absalom Jones Senior Center

Contact:	Marci Sieja 310 Kiamensi Rd. Wilmington, DE 19804	Tel:	302-998-0363
Focus:	Age, Education		
Mission:	Provides the following services: recre- information and referral. Provides tran- noon meals daily. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-3pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Donation required Ages Served: 60+ years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes	nsportation	

## AGE, NO. 2

### 2.2 Alfred I. duPont Institute

Contact:	Dr. Thomas P. Ferry Administrator 1600 Rockland Rd., PO Box 269 Wilmington, DE 19899	Tel:	302-651-4200
Focus:	Age, Disability		
Mission:	Cerebral Palsy Program Provides comprehensive, interdisciplin with a diagnosis of cerebral palsy. A C analysis of body movement. Hours: Clinic by appointment Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: Yes Communicative Disorders Provides evaluation and treatment for language, feeding, and swallowing pro- provide a range of services, including motor problems, and speech-language developmental delays. Hours: Clinic by appointment Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale	children wi oblems. Sp feeding eva	vides computer and videotape ho have hearing, speech, eech-language pathologists aluations for children with oral-

Requirements: Children 0-20 with hearing, speech, language, feeding, and/or swallowing problems Handicapped Access: Yes

Dentistry

Routine preventive dental care provided for infants, children, and adolescents. Comprehensive dental services are also provided for children with physical or developmental disabilities. Oral surgery and orthodontic consultation available. Hours: Clinic by appointment Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Requirements: For inpatients and outpatients of the institute Handicapped Access: Yes

**Developmental Pediatrics** 

Assessment, therapy, and management of infants, preschoolers and school-aged children with delays in psychomotor development, speech-language development, or behavior problems. Evaluation by developmental pediatrician with referral to other pediatric specialists. Hours: Clinic by appointment Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: Yes

Gastroenterology and Nutrition

Serves infants, children, and adolescents with all types of gastrointestinal, liver, and nutritional disorders. These include: chronic diarrhea, abdominal pain, inflammatory bowel disease, feeding disorders, and growth failure. Hours: Clinic by appointment Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: Children birth to 20 years Handicapped Access: Yes

Genetics Department

Provides a genetic workup and diagnostic evaluation for children with undiagnosed conditions involving developmental delay and/or multiple abnormalities, including bone dysphasia, short stature, and syndrome evaluation. Hours: Clinic by appointment

Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Requirements: Families seeking genetic counseling Handicapped Access: Yes

#### AGE, NO. 3

#### 2.3 Generations Home Health Care, Inc.

Contact:	Paulette Austin	Tel:	302-658-6744
	Executive Director 103 Rogers Rd. Wilmington, DE 19801	Fax:	302-658-9385

Focus: Age, Disability

**Mission:** Provide home care services to the elderly and disabled residents of Delaware.

Adult Foster Care Adults 18+ years needing support, supervision in order to remain in the community. Hours: 24 hours, weekly Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Gender: Both Languages: All Area Served: DE

Meals on Wheels Hot noon day meals provided to the elderly and disabled persons in New Castle Co. (outside the city of Wilmington). Intake Procedure: Referral required Requirements: Ages 18+ based on assessment by a social worker Gender: Both Languages: All

Medical Transportation Transportation services for ambulatory persons to renal dialysis treatment and other medical appointments. Hours: Mon-Sun 8am-11pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Ages Served: All Gender: Both Languages: All Area Served: New Castle and Sussex counties

#### AGE, NO. 4

#### 2.4 Goodwill Industries of Delaware/Delaware Co., Inc.

Contact:	Ted Van Name	Tel:	302-761-4640
	President	Fax:	302-761-4649
	Goodwill Center	Internet:	www.goodwillde.org
	300 E. Lea Blvd.		
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

- Focus: Age, Disability, Education, Employment
- Mission: The mission of Goodwill Industries is to assist people who have a disability or who are disadvantaged to obtain employment. The Youth Residential Program has a commitment to provide quality services to adolescent females that will foster greater personal development, alternatives to violence, and teach appropriate styles of family communication. The staff is dedicated to treating each young woman with dignity and compassion while assisting them in the selection of healthy life choices. The thrust of the program is to develop a sense of empowerment and purpose within each program participant.

Branch Locations:

Youth Residential Program

225 King St. Wilmington, DE Tel: 302-658-7171

YWCA Centers for Homeownership 233 King St. Wilmington, DE 19801 Tel: 302-888-7790

Youth Residential Program—Non-secure Detention Facility A non-secured detention facility for adolescent girls. The residents are involved in a daily school program. They participate in group counseling activities that cover the following topics: teen pregnancy/prevention, AIDS, drug/alcohol addiction, domestic violence, anger management, and parent-child relationships. They are involved in daily living skills. Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Referral required Tel: 302-658-7171 Fees: None Requirements: Must be referred by the Division of Youth Rehabilitative Services Ages Served: 13+ years Languages: English

YWCA Centers for Homeownership To provide free comprehensive, one-on-one guidance in buying and maintaining your first home. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Tel: 302-888-7790 Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle Co., Wilmington, Newark

#### AGE, NO. 5

. .

#### 2.5 Graham Senior Center

Contact:	Katherine Lyons	Tel:	302-655-0266
	Executive Director	Fax:	002 <b>-655-025</b> 1
	1709 Gilpin Ave.		
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

Focus: Age, Credit

Mission: Multiple services for older adults, including exercise, wellness programs, transportation, nutrition, socialization, recreation, legal services, economic services, and educational services.

> Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-4pm Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 50+ years Gender: Both Languages: English Area Served: New Castle City

### AGE, NO. 6 2.6 Harrington Senior Center, Inc.

Contact:	Robert Eugene Price Jr. 102 Fleming St. Harrington, DE 19952	Tel:	302-398-4224
Focus:	Age, Federal Assistance Programs		
Mission:	Senior Center Services Providing noon meal, recreation, soci services to seniors. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Transportation ava Fees: Fixed Requirements: Center membership ava Ages Served: 55+ years Gender: Both	ilable	

### AGE, NO. 7

#### 2.7 Harvest Years Senior Center

Contact:	Cheryl Moore 21 Saulsbury Rd. Dover, DE 19904	Tel:	302-734-3329	•
Focus:	Age			
Mission:	To provide hot meals 5 days a Rx. Social activities for people			g and

### AGE, NO. 8

### 2.8 Head Start, New Castle

Contact:	Jeffrey Benatti	Tel:	302-452-1500
	258 Chapman Rd.	Fax:	302-452-1509
	Newark, DE 19702		

Focus: Age

**Mission:** Program includes individual instruction, socialization skills, group activities, field trips, parents as teachers, nutrition, physical and dental exams and treatment, social services, meals, transportation, emergency help and translation services.

Branch Locations:

Bear Head Start Center 931 Bear-Corbitt Rd. Bear, DE 19701 Tel: 302-832-2212 Bush Head Start Center 101 Whitby Dr. Wilmington, DE 19803 Tel: 302-479-9815

Claymont Head Start Center Claymont Community Center 3301 Green St. Claymont, DE 19703 Tel: 302-792-9065

M.O.T. Head Start Center 14-16 W. Main St. Middletown, DE 19709 Tel: 302-834-5255

Rose Hill Head Start Center Rose Hill Community Center 19 Lambson's Lane New Castle, DE 19720 Tel: 302-654-9995

Wallace Wallin Head Start Center 701 E. Basin Rd. New Castle, DE 19720 Tel: 302-323-0698

#### AGE, NO. 9

#### 2.9 Head Start, Wilmington

Contact:	Deborah Thomas 2401 Northeast Blvd. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax:	302-762-8038 302-762-5678
Focus:	Age, Disability, Federal Assistance Pro	ograms	
Mission:	Head Start Programs Provides comprehensive child develop preschool children and their families. ( Southbridge, D and Buttonwood Sts., Hours: September-June, program hou Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Children 3-5 years; Iow Ages Served: 3-5 years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes	Other sites: Mother Chu Irs 8am-1pr	Evans House, 30 W. 31st St., urch, 9th and Franklin Sts. n

### AGE, NO. 10 2.10 Henrietta Johnson Medical Center

Contact:	Gregory Williams Executive Director 601 New Castle Ave. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-655-6187 302-427-9698
Focus:	Age, Education		
Mission:	To provide quality, family-oriented prin approach in order to improve the qual regardless of race, income, or ability t times.	lity of life of	its patients. Services are provided
	Adult Medicine Chronic disease screening and treatmeducation testing and counseling, scr and geriatric care. Hours: Mon, Fri 9am-5:30pm, Tues-T Intake Procedure: Appointment require Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: 18+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Area Served: New Castle City	eening, trea hurs 9am-7	tment and counseling of STDs
	Pediatrics Well child care, sick visits Hours: Mon, Fri 9am-5:30pm, Tues-Th Intake Procedure: Appointment requir Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: 0-16 years Gender: Both		om, 1st and 3rd Sat 9am-1pm

Languages: English, Spanish Area Served: New Castle City

### AGE, NO. 11

### 2.11 Ingleside Homes, Inc.

Contact:	Carol Berster Executive Director 1010 N. Broom St. Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-575-0283 302-575-9955 www.inglesidehomes.org	
Focus:	Age, Federal Assistance Programs, Housing			
Mission:	To provide quality, affordable, comprehensive housing, health care and community outreach to a diverse population of older adults.			

Ingleside Retirement Apartments 1005 N. Franklin St. Wilmington, DE 19806 Tel: 302-575-0250 Fax: 302-575-0543

CaraVan of Ingleside Provides links to over 800 services for seniors in Delaware. Volunteers help clients with application, appointments, and provide follow-up visits. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-5pm Tel: 302-475-4560 Fees: None Ages Served: 60+ years (some expectations for disability programs) Gender: Both

Ingleside Retirement Apartments, Senior Housing Services Congregate housing services (in addition to apartments), all meals are provided, as well as housekeeping, maintenance, health care, and activities. Hours: 7 days/24 hours Intake Procedure: No appointment required Other Information: Susan Wolfberg, Admissions Coord. (Ext. 212) Fees: Sliding scale Requirements: 60+ years or other federal preferences Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle City

### AGE, NO. 12

#### 2.12 Jewish Community Center of Delaware

Contact: Focus:	Jeff Metz Executive Director 101 Garden of Eden Rd. Wilmington, DE 19803 Age, Education	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-478-5660 302-478-6068 www.jccdelaware.org
Mission:	<ul> <li>The JCC provides social, recreational, and educational programs for peop infants through senior adults. Services include nursery school, day care, a school care, youth programs, health and wellness, cultural, senior activitie programs and more.</li> <li>Hours: Mon-Thurs 6am-10pm, Fri 6am-5:45pm, Sat 1-6pm, Sun 8am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: All Gender: Both Area Served: DE</li> </ul>		

### AGE, NO. 13

#### 2.13 Jimmy Jenkins Senior Center

Contact:	Rev. Vincent Oliver	Tel:	302-764-9022 ext. 204
	Executive Director		
	2300 Bowers St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

Focus: Age

**Mission:** Center provides a variety of recreational and support programs for seniors. Noon meal and breakfast tray served daily.

Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Requirements: Seniors

#### AGE, NO. 14

#### 2.14 Kentmere Nursing Care Centers

Contact:	Mary Colleen Boyle	Tel:	302-652-3311
	Actg. Director	Fax:	302-652-8027
	1900 Lovering Ave.		
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

- Focus: Age, Disability
- Mission: A long-term facility for elderly and chronically ill. Services include intermediate and skilled care, physical therapy, social and recreational programs.

Hours: Mon-Sun 8am-8pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Requirements: Chronically ill and elderly Area Served: New Castle

### AGE, NO. 15

#### 2.15 Kiwanis Girls Club

Contact:	Michelle Stevenson Executive Director 109 E. 26th St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax:	302-764-1382 302-762-2758
Focus:	Age, Race		
Mission:	To promote and guide the moral, mer in Delaware regardless of race or cre- programs. Youth Programs Different programs offered throughou Hours: Mon-Fri 7am-8pm (some Sat) Intake Procedure: Appointment requir Tel: 302-422-4014 Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: 6+ years Gender: Both Languages: English Area Served: Wilmington	ed through t the year	

#### AGE, NO. 16 2.16 Laurel Senior Center

Contact:	Penelope Duncan Executive Director 113 N. Central Ave., PO Box 64 Laurel, DE 19956	Tel: Fax:	302-875-2536 302-875-2883
Focus:	Age, Federal Assistance Programs, I	lousing	
Mission:	Provides nutrition program with home meals, friendly visiting outreach, hous adult day care, RSVP, and daily activ growth and independence. Also offer checks. Travel opportunities. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-3pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Nominal charge for Fees: None Requirements: Age 60 or over for fed Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Sussex City	sing, transp vities to pror s blood pre br meals	ortation, telephone reassurance, mote socialization and foster ssure screening and hearing aid

# AGE, NO. 17 2.17 Layton Home, Inc.

Contact:	June Valentine 300 E. 8th St. Wilmington, DE 19801
Focus:	Age, Disability, Federal Assistance Programs, Housing, Religion
Mission:	Caregiver's Support Support for anyone caring for an elderly, ill, or disabled person. Monthly meetings on third Monday or Thursday of month at Layton Home. Intake Procedure: Referral required Requirements: For those caring for someone who is elderly, ill, or disabled Gender: Both Layton Nursing Home Services Offers skilled and intermediate long-term care. Services include: pharmacy, physical, occupational and speech therapies, activities, religious programs. Meets requirements of federal and state regulatory agencies. Offers recreational therapy and all requirements as regulated by state code. Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Referral required Fax: 302-656-6487 Requirements: Medicaid, Medicare, and private pay patients Handicapped Access: Yes

## AGE, NO. 18

### 2.18 Lewes Senior Citizens Center

Contact:	Birdie Galbraith Executive Director 310 Nassau Park Rd. Lewes, DE 19958-0000	Tel:	302-645-9293	•
Focus:	Age			
Mission:	To service the senior citizens in the activities.	e area with pe	ersonal needs and recreational	

Area Served: Lewes, Rehoboth, Milton

## AGE, NO. 19

### 2.19 Lillian Smith Senior Center

Contact:	Louis Jara Director PO Box 76 Clayton, DE 19938	Tel:	302-653-6119
Focus: Mission:	Age To provide entertainment and skills to Nemours, so seniors can receive Rx o		well as being a base for

Area Served: Clayton, Kent, Smyrna

## AGE, NO. 20

### 2.20 Lorelton Foundation

Contact:	Michael Comegys Executive Director 2200 W. 4th St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-573-3580 302-573-2507
Focus:	Age, Housing		
Mission:	Retirement Community A retirement community offering indep mostly one-bedroom style. There are services are offered to enhance an in Apartments are leased at an affordab Hours: Tours Mon-Fri 9am-5pm; othe Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Provides transport Fees: Fixed Requirements: Physical, emotional, a Handicapped Access: Yes	many comi dependent le monthly rs by appoi ation, near	mon areas and a variety of lifestyle whenever possible. rate. intment public transportation

## AGE, NO. 21

### 2.21 Lutheran Senior Services, Inc.

Contact:	Rolf Eriksen Executive Director Luther Towers I 1201 N. Harrison St. Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel: Fax:	302-652-3737 302-652-0704
	Luther Towers II 1420 N. Franklin St. Wilmington, DE 19806 Tel: 302-654-4490		
Focus:	Age, Disability, Housing		
Mission:	Branch Locations:		
	Robert E. Bunnell Executive Director Lutheran Senior Services of Dover, Ir 430 Kings Hwy. Dover, DE 19901 Tel: 302-674-1408 Fax: 302-674-2292	IC.	
	Lutheran Senior Services of Sussex ( 613 Lakeview Ave. Milford, DE 19963 Tel: 302-422-9117 Fax: 302-422-9184	Co., Inc.	
	Lutheran Towers I, Lutheran Towers Provides housing for moderate-incom information, counseling for family pro- transportation for residents. Hours: Mon-Fri Bam-4pm Fees: For rent only Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle	ne elderly a	

## AGE, NO. 22

### 2.22 M.O.T. Senior Center, Inc.

Contact:	Mickey Barton	Tel:	302-378-4758
	Executive Director 300 S. Scott St. Middletown, DE 19709	Fax:	302-376-7947

Focus: Age, Federal Assistance Programs

Mission: To enable the senior community in the Middleton-Odessa Township area. Hot nutritious meals at noon, meals on wheels to homebound, bag breakfasts, food closet, home maintenance, help with employment.

Hours: 8:30am-4pm Fees: None Gender: Both Ages Served: 60+ years Languages: English Area Served: New Castle, Kent Co.

#### Supportive Services

Light counseling, casework, outreach to elderly, help with food stamp application, Medicare, qualified Medicare benefits, fuel applications, tax forms sheets, social security, homeless, health programs. Hours: 8:30am-4pm Other Information: Ext. 21 Fees: None Requirements: 60+ years Gender: Both Area Served: Lower New Castle Co.

#### Transportation

This program provides a vital service to the elderly in Southern New Castle County who have no transportation. It transports senior citizens who need transportation to and from community facilities and services, nutrition programs, medical/hospital therapy, legal appointments, social/welfare service facilities, to and from the center activities and local shopping as well as shopping outside the community. Intake Procedure: Appointment required Ages Served: 50+ years Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle and Kent counties

#### AGE, NO. 23

#### 2.23 Marydale-Catholic Ministry to the Elderly

Contact:	Ronald Pierce Administrator 135 Jeandell Dr. Newark, DE 19713	Tel: Fax:	502-368-2784 302-731-0584
Focus:	Age, Disability, Housing, Religion		· · · · · · · · ·
Mission:	Marydale Retirement Village Housing complex for senior citizens o income who can live independently. Hours: Mon-Fri Office staff 8:30am-4: Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Requirements: 62+ years, low income Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: New Castle	30pm	· · ·

## AGE, NO. 24

### 2.24 Meadow Wood Hospital

Contact:	Pattie Wright 575 S. DuPont Hwy. New Castle, DE 19720	Tel: Fax:	
Focus:	Age, Institutionalized Persons		
Mission:	Also known as Meadow Wood Cente	r	
	Adult/Geriatric Programs—Inpatient Our integrated approach to psychiatri be an active participant in his/her treat members of significant others. Hours: Inpatient Intake Procedure: Appointment requin Other Information: Free 24-hour asse Requirements: Free assessment, mat Ages Served: 18+ years Gender: Both Area Served: DE, MD, PA, NJ Child/Adolescent Programs—Inpatien Services provide comprehensive psyc ages 6-17, addressing genetic, devel Hours: Inpatient Tel: 800-289-8336 Intake Procedure: Appointment requin Other Information: Free 24-hour asse Requirements: Free assessments, m Ages Served: 6-17 years Gender: Both Area Served: DE, MD, PA, NJ	atment and red essment 7 d naged care ht chiatric trea opmental, a red essment 7 d	invites the involvement of family ays a week. contracts, self-pay tment for children and adolescents and family issues.

## AGE, NO. 25.

#### 2.25 Meals-On-Wheels Delaware

Contact:	James Thornton	Tel:	302-65 <b>6-32</b> 57
	100 W. 10th St., Ste. 106 Wilmington, DE 19801	Fax:	302-656-0604

- Focus: Age
- Mission: Recruit volunteers to deliver meals to homebound senior citizens, raise funds to supplement the Meals Program Budgets of our six statewide meal providing nonprofit agencies.

# AGE, NO. 26

#### 2.26 Meeting Ground

Contact:	Marsha Mazza PO Box 808 Elkton, MD 21922	Tel:	410-398-4381

Focus: Age, Disability, Housing

Mission: Clairvaux Farm, Meeting Ground

Branch Locations:

Meeting Ground 21 Veazey Cove Rd., PO Box 808 Earlville, MD 21919 Tel: 410-275-2936

Shelter for women with children, men with children, single women, single, elderly, disabled men and women. (Serves basically everyone except young men.) Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Area Served: Cecil Co. to New Castle Co.

Wayfarer's House, Meeting Ground Shelter for single women and women with children. Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Homeless women and women with children Gender: Female

# AGE, NO. 27

#### 2.27 Methodist Action Program (see full text at 1.3)

Contact:	Cathryn Cooper Nicholas	Tel:	302-225-5627
	Executive Director 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 701 Wilmington, DE 19801	Fax:	302-225-5329

### AGE, NO. 28

#### 2.28 Methodist Manor House

Contact:	Joyce Ramsey 1001 Middleford Rd. Seaford, DE 19973	Tel:	302-629-4593
Focus:	Age, Disability, Housing		
Mission:	Nursing Home The Continuing Care Program provide occupational therapy for residents. Th		

coordinators who arrange trips, tours, speakers, and recreational activities. Also provides respite care, adult day care, assisted living, Alzheimer's support group, and has a new Alzheimer's unit.

Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm; 24-hour facility Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Must have own transportation Requirements: Men and women 60+ years, income qualified Handicapped Access: Yes

### AGE, NO. 29

#### 2.29 Mid-County Senior Citizen, Inc.

Contact:	Sally E. Williams	Tel:	302-995-6728
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-995-6515
	First Regiment Rd.		
	Wilmington, DE 19808		

- Focus: Age
- Mission: Mid-County Senior Center, Inc., is a community-based senior center midway between Wilmington and Newark that affirms the dignity and personal growth of older people. The center fosters respect, independence and encourages members to take part in the mainstream of life. As a community resource, it provides access to supportive services and activities. Members are encouraged to make their voice heard and to contribute to the center and their community. Area Served: Midway between Wilmington and Newark

### AGE, NO. 30

#### 2.30 Milford Senior Center, Inc.

Contact:	Peter Ridgley Director 111 Park Ave. Milford, DE 19963	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-422-3385 302-422-6414 www.ce.net/msc	
Focus:	Age		\$	
Mission:	Program, services, activities for seniors in the Milford community.			
	Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4:30pm Fees: None Requirements: Membership donation Ages Served: 55+ years Gender: Both			

### AGE, NO. 31

#### 2.31 Ministry of Caring, Inc., The

Contact:	Br. Ronald Giannone	Tel:	<b>302-652-5523</b>
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-652-1919

506 N. Church St. Wilmington, DE 19801

Focus: Age, Education, Employment, Housing

**Mission:** Serves the ongoing needs of the poor; food for the hungry, shelter, transitional and permanent housing for the homeless, jobs for the unemployed, clothing and furniture for the needy, child care, medical/dental services for the poor, and advocacy and outreach services for the disenfranchised.

Programs:

Guardian Angel Child Care Provides child care and learning for children from 6 weeks to kindergarten Tel: 302-428-3620

Child Care Center Provides child care and learning for children from 6 weeks to kindergarten Tel: 302-652-8992

House of Joseph II Permanent residence for homeless men in the last stage of AIDS Tel: 302-594-9473

House of Joseph I A shelter for destitute, employable men. The home accommodates 9 men aged 18 and over. Stay is limited to 30 days (flexible). Supportive services provided. Tel: 302-652-0904

Emmanuel Dining Room-East, West, and South Provides nutritious meals to those in need of food Tel: 302-652-3228

Mary Mother of Hope III A shelter for homeless and destitute w

A shelter for homeless and destitute women with children age 12 and younger. The shelter can accommodate 21 to 26 women and children. Stay is limited to 30 days (flexible). Supportive care provided. Tel: 302-652-0970

Mary Mother of Hope II

A shelter for homeless and destitute women with children age 12 and younger. The shelter can accommodate 23 to 28 women and children. Stay is limited to 30 days (flexible). Supportive care provided. Tel: 302-652-1935

Mary Mother of Hope I

A shelter for destitute, homeless single women with no children. The facility can accommodate 18 women aged 18 and over. Stay is limited to 30 days (flexible). Supportive care provided. Tel: 302-652-8532

### AGE, NO. 32 2.32 Nanticoke Senior Center, Inc.

Contact:	Patricia Fleetwood Executive Director 310 Virginia Ave. Seaford, DE 19973	Tel: Fax:	302-629-4939 302-629-6346
Focus:	Age		
Mission:	Provides congregate meals and meal age and over, recreational and social professional counseling service when shopping trips and doctors, outreach, health services and programs, friendly Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Ages Served: 60+ years and spouses Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Sussex Co.	activities, fa needed), tr information v visiting, Br	amily counseling (referral to ransportation to center, local and referral, nutrition education, rown Bag Club.

## AGE, NO. 33

### 2.33 New Castle Senior Services

Contact:	Patrick McHugh 87 Reads Way New Castle, DE 19720	Tel:	302-395-5666
Focus:	Age, Disability		
Mission:	To promote and maintain the highest focal point and providing services that and persons with disabilities.		

### AGE, NO. 34

#### 2.34 Newark Senior Center

Contact:	Jean Williams	Tel:	302-737-2336
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-737-2636
	200 White Chapel Dr.	Internet:	www.del.net/nsc
	Newark, DE 19713		

Focus: Age, Disability, Education

**Mission:** To enable older adults in the community by maintaining dignity, enhancing their quality of living, and actively promoting participation in all aspects of community life.

The Newark Senior Center provides for an enriched life through a variety of programs, interest groups, education, and social activities in a friendly, active

atmosphere. Examples include: Enrichment programs—computer classes and lecture series; Interest group—discussion groups and trips; Games—bridge, pinochle, chess; Health and wellness—aquatics, Tai Chi; Support group—Alzheimer's, Diabetes.

Fees: Depends on program Ages Served: 55+ years Gender: Both

## AGE, NO. 35

#### 2.35 Northeast Senior Center, Inc.

Contact:	Rev. Eggleston 1006-1010 E. 28th St., PO Box 9745 Wilmington, DE 19809	Tel:	302-764-5580
Focus:	Age		
Mission:	A multi-purpose barrier-free facility the provides transportation, escort service counseling, education programs, recr employment information and activities Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-2pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Minimal donations	e, outreac eational p s for peopl	h, information and referral, rograms, health screening,

Ages Served: 55+ years

Gender: Both

Handicapped Access: Yes

## AGE, NO. 36

### 2.36 Northern Delaware Youth for Christ

Contact:	Shane MoranTel:302-995-6937Executive DirectorFax:302-995-96376 N. Clifton Ave.Wilmington, DE 19805Fax:					
Focus:	Age, Religion					
Mission:	Youth guidance. Operates in New Castle detention center with a purpose of building relationships that will help youth avoid returning to custody.					

## AGE, NO. 37

#### 2.37 Peninsula United Methodist Homes

Contact:	Naomi Winchester	Tel:	302-777-6800
	Coordinator	Fax:	302-777-6899
	Two Mill Rd., Ste. 200	Internet:	www.pumh.org
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

Focus: Age, Housing

Mission: Retirement Housing and Skilled Nursing Services Housing, dining services, health care, skilled nursing care, various activities, transportation.

> Hours: 24 hours Tel: 302-834-5407 Fees: Fixed Requirements: 60+ years, ambulatory Gender: Both Languages: English Area Served: DE; Eastem Shore, MD

## AGE, NO. 38

#### 2.38 People's Settlement Association

Contact:	Keith Lake Executive Director 408 E. 8th St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-658-4133 302-658-7406 www.psassociation.org		
Focus: Mission:					
	Child Care Provides day care through a state licensed preschool, summer day camp, and before and after school care programs. Hours: Mon-Fri 7am-5:30pm				

### AGE, NO. 39

2.39 Police Athletic League of Delaware, Inc. (see full text at 1.4)

Contact:	Joseph Pennell	Tel:	302-656-9501
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-656-9270
	26 Karlyn Dr.		
	New Castle, DE 19720		

## AGE, NO. 40

#### 2.40 Salvation Army, The

Fees: None

Ages Served: 2 years to adult

Contact:	400 N. Orange St.	Tel:	302-656-1696
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

Focus: Age, Employment, Housing, Law Enforcement

Mission: Adult Rehabilitation Center

The center is designed to work with jobless and homeless individuals with treatable handicaps. Males and females age 25 and older participate in a total rehabilitation program that includes support and counseling whether the need be emotional, physical, or spintual. While in treatment, shop skills are developed for placement back into the community. Hours: Mon-Fri 7:30am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Handicapped Access: Yes

Community Center, New Castle Co.

Provides programs and activities for young people that deal with juvenile delinquency, crime prevention, drugs and alcohol abuse counseling, and tutorial services. Also offers arts and crafts, gymnasium activities, and a summer camp experience.

Hours: Thurs. 1-9pm; daytime hours Sat. Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes

Emergency Housing Residence Operates the Booth House, a 52-bed shelter for families and single women (no single males) with support and counseling services Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes

Family Services Department

Provides emergency service to families and individuals including crisis financial assistance for rent, utilities, basic needs, and prescriptions. Administers the Good Neighbor Energy Fund for utility disconnects and half of the Needy Family Fund for people not on public assistance Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Household may not have received assistance from SA within last year and must be self-sufficient financially

Handicapped Access: Yes

Salvation Army Senior Center Provides hot meals at breakfast and noon time, information and referral services, educational and cultural activities to foster health and social well-being. For residents of the city of Wilmington, call for morning pickup to the center. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 60+ years Handicapped Access: Yes

Salvation Army, Kent Co.

Provides crisis financial assistance and crisis counseling. Every effort is made to work cooperatively with referring agencies. Also operates a limited emergency shelter during winter months only.

Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-12pm; 1-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Tel: 302-678-9551 Fees: None Requirements: Household may not have received assistance from SA within last year and must be self-sufficient financially Handicapped Access: Yes

Wee Care Day Nursery A day care center for children 6 weeks to 6 years and after school care for children in kindergarten to age 12 Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Handicapped Access: Yes

## AGE, NO. 41

### 2.41 Southbridge Medical Advisory Council, Inc.

Henrietta Johnson Riverside Office 700 Lea Blvd., Ste. 201 Wilmington, DE 19802Tel:302-761-4610Focus:Age, EducationMission:Henrietta Johnson Medical Center Services include: geriatrics, minor surgery, immunizations, adult medicine, health education, vision and hearing screening, pediatrics, family practice, ob/gyn, prenatal, family planning, nutrition, counseling, venereal disease treatment, hypertension and diabetic screening, on-site laboratory, prescription service, podiatry, HIV education, counseling, testing and treatment, radiology service, 24- hour on-call service, in-hospital physician, medical social work. Hours: Mon-Fri 9-5, Tues 9-7, Sat 9-1 (1st and 3rd only) Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: YesTodds Lane Medical Center Satellite of the Henrietta Johnson Medical Center, which provides similar services, including: comprehensive primary medical care from pediatrics to geriatrics, women's health services, prevention and immunization, minor surgery, 24-hour on- call coverage, and in-hospital physician care. This is a nonprofit, federally subsidized center. Hours: Mon-Fri 9-5	Contact:	Greg Case New Castle Office 601 New Castle Ave. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel:	302 <b>-6</b> 55-6187		
<ul> <li>Mission: Henrietta Johnson Medical Center Services include: geriatrics, minor surgery, immunizations, adult medicine, health education, vision and hearing screening, pediatrics, family practice, ob/gyn, prenatal, family planning, nutrition, counseling, venereal disease treatment, hypertension and diabetic screening, on-site laboratory, prescription service, podiatry, HIV education, counseling, testing and treatment, radiology service, 24- hour on-call service, in-hospital physician, medical social work. Hours: Mon-Fri 9-5, Tues 9-7, Sat 9-1 (1st and 3rd only) Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: Yes</li> <li>Todds Lane Medical Center Satellite of the Henrietta Johnson Medical Center, which provides similar services, including: comprehensive primary medical care from pediatrics to geriatrics, women's health services, prevention and immunization, minor surgery, 24-hour on- call coverage, and in-hospital physician care. This is a nonprofit, federally subsidized center.</li> </ul>		Riverside Office 700 Lea Blvd., Ste. 201	Tel:	302-761-4610		
Services include: geriatrics, minor surgery, immunizations, adult medicine, health education, vision and hearing screening, pediatrics, family practice, ob/gyn, prenatal, family planning, nutrition, counseling, venereal disease treatment, hypertension and diabetic screening, on-site laboratory, prescription service, podiatry, HIV education, counseling, testing and treatment, radiology service, 24- hour on-call service, in-hospital physician, medical social work. Hours: Mon-Fri 9-5, Tues 9-7, Sat 9-1 (1st and 3rd only) Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: Yes Todds Lane Medical Center Satellite of the Henrietta Johnson Medical Center, which provides similar services, including: comprehensive primary medical care from pediatrics to geriatrics, women's health services, prevention and immunization, minor surgery, 24-hour on- call coverage, and in-hospital physician care. This is a nonprofit, federally subsidized center.	Focus:	Age, Education				
Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: Yes Fax: 302-761-4614	Mission:	Services include: geriatrics, minor sur education, vision and hearing screening prenatal, family planning, nutrition, co hypertension and diabetic screening, p podiatry, HIV education, counseling, t hour on-call service, in-hospital physic Hours: Mon-Fri 9-5, Tues 9-7, Sat 9-1 Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: Yes Todds Lane Medical Center Satellite of the Henrietta Johnson Medi including: comprehensive primary me women's health services, prevention a call coverage, and in-hospital physicia subsidized center. Hours: Mon-Fri 9-5 Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Handicapped Access: Yes	enrietta Johnson Medical Center ervices include: geriatrics, minor surgery, immunizations, adult medicine, health ducation, vision and hearing screening, pediatrics, family practice, ob/gyn, enatal, family planning, nutrition, counseling, venereal disease treatment, /pertension and diabetic screening, on-site laboratory, prescription service, odiatry, HIV education, counseling, testing and treatment, radiology service, 24- our on-call service, in-hospital physician, medical social work. ours: Mon-Fri 9-5, Tues 9-7, Sat 9-1 (1st and 3rd only) take Procedure: Referral required ees: Sliding scale andicapped Access: Yes odds Lane Medical Center atellite of the Henrietta Johnson Medical Center, which provides similar services cluding: comprehensive primary medical care from pediatrics to geriatrics, omen's health services, prevention and immunization, minor surgery, 24-hour o all coverage, and in-hospital physician care. This is a nonprofit, federally ubsidized center. ours: Mon-Fri 9-5 take Procedure: Referral required ees: Sliding scale			

## AGE, NO. 42 2.42 Saint Anthony's Community Center

Contact:	Debra A. Wirt Executive Director 1703 W. 10th St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-421-3735 302-421-3725		
Focus:	Age				
Mission:	Child Care Programs Center provides a licensed day care of all day kindergarten, after school prog summer day camp for children aged 6 Hours: 6:45am-6pm Fees: Vary with program Ages Served: 1-13 years	ram for sch	nool aged children until 6pm,		
	Nutrition Program Provides mid-day meal to seniors in group settings at various si including: senior centers, Wilmington Housing Authority high rise and the Centro Los Abuelos. Also provides home delivered mea individuals over 60 and their spouses. Special diets are availabl Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required for homebound Requirements: 60+ years, homebound determined				
	St. Anthony's Senior Center Multipurpose senior center offers hot lunch at noon, recreation, health, exercise and social activities. Hours: Mon-Fri 8-4; Sat 9-2 Intake Procedure: Referral required Area Served: New Castle				

## AGE, NO. 43

### 2.43 Saint Peter's Cathedral Adult Center

Contact:	Edith McGinley 523 N. Tatnall St. Wilmington, DE 19899	Tel:	302-571-8394
Focus:	Age		

Mission: This senior center provides neighborhood services, health screening and education, transportation to medical appointments, family services, counseling, friendly visiting, telephone reassurance, congregate meal, home delivered meals for shut-ins, and recreational activities.

Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-2:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Ages Served: 60+ years Gender: Both

# AGE, NO. 44

## 2.44 Sussex County Senior Services

Contact:	Arlene Littleton Executive Director 546 S. Bedford St. Georgetown, DE 19947	Tel: Fax:	302-856-5187 302-856-5451
Focus:	Age, Disability		
Mission:	Community Resources Volunteer opportunities, phone friends store on wheels), clowns, pets Hours: 8am-4:30pm Fees: None Requirements: CHEERmobile has a \$ Ages Served: 50+ years Gender: Both Languages: English Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Sussex City, Milford Home Health Nursing, home health, and homemake Hours: 8am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral and appoin Tel: 302-854-9500 Other Information: Programs have diff Fees dependent on service. Ages Served: All Gender: Both Languages: English Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Sussex City, Milford, Ke Nutrition Program Hot noon meals served 5 days a weel served 7 days a week (frozen meals f assessment and educational services Hours: 8am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral and appoin Requirements: Client may call in and Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: 60+ years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Sussex City, Milford Social Services Program Services and programs available for s	ers htment requirers ent City (if provide the second or Sat and second the second the second htment requirers second the	tion fee uired rements (under 60 and over 60). rivate pay) or centers, homebound elderly Sun), in-home nutritional
	Hours: 8am-4:30pm		

Intake Procedure: Appointment required Requirements: Call agency first for information and appointment Fees: None Ages Served: 50+ years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Sussex City, Milford

Transportation Program Seniors and disabled adults transported to centers daily, medical transportation in state, bus trips Hours: 8am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral and appointment required Tel: 302-856-5187 Fees: None Requirements: Donations accepted Ages Served: 50+ years Gender: Both Languages: English Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Sussex City, Milford

### AGE, NO. 45

### 2.45 Wilmington Senior Center

Contact:	Susan R. Getman Executive Director 1901 N. Market St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-651-3400 302-651-3470 www.grandparentsresourcectr.org

- Focus: Age, Employment, Housing
- Mission: Senior Employment Program Provides individuals 55 years and older with referrals and placement into part-time or full-time job with local private sector employers. Low-income individuals can earn income through the Senior Community Services Employment Program. People 50+ may participate in the senior center's Job Placement Program, which provides counseling, job-seeking skills workshops, and referrals to private sector employers. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale Requirements: 55+ years for SCSEP, 50+ for job placement Handicapped Access: Yes Senior Services Provides cultural, recreational, and social services for the elderly. Programs include professional counseling in groups and individually, senior employment services (see separate listing), home fix-up (program at the Delaware State Housing Authority), and a lunch program. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4:30pm; Sat, Sun, Holidays 10am-2pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed
  - Ages Served: 50+ years and their families

Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes

**Tenant Survival Project** 

Helps tenants stay in affordable housing by preventing avoidable evictions through information and advice on landlord-tenant problems, counseling, and referral. Some advocacy with landlord and case management of client. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Open to all tenants Handicapped Access: Yes

Village Living, Inc. A 23-unit apartment complex for seniors 60 and older who are Section 8 eligible Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Gender: Both Handicapped Access: No

### AGE, NO. 46 2.46 YMCA of Delaware

Contact:	Michael P. Graves	Tel:	302-571-6905
	President	Fax:	302 <b>-6</b> 56-5035
	501 W. 11th St.	internet:	www.ymca.net
	Wilmington, DE 19801-1458		•

- Focus: Age, Housing
- Mission: An association of people of all ages, ethnic groups, and religious affiliations that strives to cultivate the human potential, self-esteem, and dignity of all people. Our organization exists to develop and practice the Christian principle of love, caring, inclusiveness, justice and peace . . . and to enrich the emotional, physical and social life of individuals, families, and our community.
  - Branch Locations:

Bear/Glasgow Family YMCA 34 Peoples Plaza Newark, DE 19702 Tel: 302-832-7980 Fax: 302-832-8464

Brandywine Branch YMCA 3 Mt. Lebanon Rd. Wilmington, DE 19805 Tel: 302-478-8303 Fax: 302-478-2260

Camp Tockwogh YMCA 24370 Still Pond Neck Worton, MD 21678 Tel: 410-348-6000 Fax: 410-348-6023

Central Branch YMCA, "The Dover Y" 501 W. 11th St. Wilmington, DE 19801 Tel: 302-571-6900 Fax: 302-571-6895

Walnut St. Branch YMCA 1000 N. Walnut St. Wilmington, DE 19801 Tel: 302-571-6935 Fax: 302-571-6949

Western Family YMCA 2600 Kirkwood Hwy. Newark, DE 19711 Tel: 302-453-1482 Fax: 302-453-1610

YMCA Child Care Programs The YMCA provides full-day, part-time, and before and after school care for more than 4,000 children throughout the state. Hours: Vary Tel: 302-571-6900 Fees: Fixed, financial assistance available Ages Served: 0-12 years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: DE

YMCA Men's Residence Program Provides transitional housing for 140 single men. The program helps build selfesteem and promote independence. Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Appointment required Tel: 302-571-6900 Fees: Fixed, financial assistance available Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Male Area Served: Wilmington

YMCA Youth Leadership Programs Provides youth leadership programs to build positive life skills and prevent alcohol and other drug abuse. Intake Procedure: Appointment required Tel: 302-571-6975 Fees: Sliding scale, financial assistance available Ages Served: 7-18 years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: DE

## 3. ASIAN PACIFIC AMERICAN

### ASIAN PACIFIC AMERICAN, NO. 1

### 3.1 Chinese American Community Center

Contact:	Dorothy Conte	Tel:	302-239-2917
	Director PO Box 849 Hockessin, DE 19707	Fax:	302-239-0432

Focus: Service/Community

## ASIAN PACIFIC AMERICAN, NO. 2

### 3.2 Delaware Chinese American Association

Contact:	J Lîu	Tel:	302-477-0334
	Secretary PO Box 1677 Hockessin, DE 19803	E-mail:	liuj@p3.net

Focus: Cultural/Educational/Historical

## ASIAN PACIFIC AMERICAN, NO. 3

#### 3.3 Organization of Chinese Americans, Delaware Chapter

Contact:	Shirley Tseng	Tel:	302-762-7710
	President	Fax:	302-761-4002
	PO Box 9604	E-mail:	STseng1023@aol.com
	Wilmington, DE 19809		

Focus: Civil Rights/Human Rights Advocacy

# 4. CITIZENSHIP

CITIZENSHIP, NO 4.1 Jewi	). 1 ish Family Service of Delawa	re		
Contact:	Dory Zatuchni Executive Director 101 Garden of Eden Rd. Wilmington, DE 19803	Tel: Fax:	302-478-9411 302-479-9883	
Focus:	Citizenship, Education, National Origin, Race, Religion			
Mission:	Counseling Help individuals, couples, and families cope with stresses of daily life. Hours: Mon-Thurs 9am-5pm, Fri 8:30am-4pm, Wed 9am-9pm Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: 7+ years Gender: Both Languages: English			
	Émigré Services Help refuge immigrants establish themselves in the Delaware community. Hours: Mon-Thurs 9am-5pm, Fri 8:30am-4pm, Wed 9am-9pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: All Gender: Both			
	Family Life Education Seminars, forums, workshops, and su couples, and families cope with daily limited to, stress management, care g	machinatio	ons. Subjects include, but are not	
	issues. Hours: Mon-Thurs 9am-5pm, Fri 8:30 Intake Procedure: Appointment requir Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: All Gender: Both		Ned 9am-9pm	
	Services to the Aged Help individuals over 60 cope with str health and perceived loss of value. Pr resources. For the frail elderly, our go environment. Case management serv Hours: Mon-Thurs 9am-5pm, Fri 8:30 Intake Procedure: Appointment requir Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: 60+ years Gender: Both	rovide info pal is to ma vices are p am-4pm, \	rmation and referral to community aintain independence with the home provided also.	
	Area Served: New Castle Co., Wilmir	igton, New	vark, United Way Agency	

•

## 5. DISABILITY

### **DISABILITY, NO. 1**

#### 5.1 Alfred I. duPont Institute (see full text at 2.2)

Contact: Dr. Thomas P. Ferry Tel: 302-651-4200 Administrator 1600 Rockland Rd., PO Box 269 Wilmington, DE 19899

## DISABILITY, NO. 2

#### 5.2 CareLink Community Support

Contact:	Susan Cycyk 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 601 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-429-6693 302-429-8034
Focus:	Disability, Housing, Institutionalized Persons		
Mission:	Independent Living, Inc., is a nonprofit rehabilitation network designed to maximize the independence of people with disabilities including physical, developmental, cognitive and/or psychiatric. Provides responsibly managed housing, service coordination, independent living skill training, medical and vocational services, family support, and advocacy.		

#### DISABILITY, NO. 3

#### 5.3 Delaware School for the Deaf

Contact:	Margaret Lashbrook	Tel:	302-454-2305
	620 E. Chestnut Hill Rd.	Fax:	302-454-2303
	Newark, DE 19713		

#### Focus: Disability

#### Mission: Educational Program

The school provides a comprehensive educational program for students who are hard of hearing or deaf. The program includes audiological services, speech therapy, mainstreaming support, resident hall facilities, parent education, and full range of academic programming to meet students individual needs.

Hours: Regular school schedule Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Tuition for out-of-state residents Fees: None

### DISABILITY, NO. 4 5.4 Foulk Manor South

Contact:	Virginia Gray 407 Foulk Rd. Wilmington, DE 19803	Tel:	302-655-6249
Focus:	Disability, Housing, Institutionalized Persons		
Mission:	Provides two levels of care: assiste Alzheimer's unit and adult day care		
	Hours: 8am-4:30pm		

an

Intake Procedure: Referral Tel: 302-655-6249 Ages Served: 18+ years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes

## DISABILITY, NO. 5 5.5 Franciscan Care Center

Contact:	Dan Drake Administrator 801 N. Broom St. Wilmington, DE 1980 <del>6</del>	Tel:	302-652-3861
Focus:	Disability, Institutionalized Persons		
Mission:	Rehabilitation, subacute and skilled care program. Program designed to transition client back to the community following an acute illness. Intermediate care program. Program designed to maintain the chronically ill person at the highest level function.		
	Hours: 24 hours Fees: Fixed		

Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Area Served: Wilmington and New Castle Co. Languages: Interpreters available for all common languages

# DISABILITY, NO. 6

## 5.6 Generations Home Health Care, Inc. (see full text at 2.3)

Contact:	Paulette Austin	Tel:	302-658-6744
	Executive Director 103 Rogers Rd.	Fax:	302-658-9385
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

ISABILITY, NC 5.7 God	). 7 od Samaritan, Inc. (see full text	tat 1.1)	
Contact:	Edmund Carpenter II Secretary-Treasurer 600 Center Mill Rd. Wilmington, DE 19807	Tel:	302-654-7558
ISABILITY, NO			
5.8 Goo	dwill Industries of Delawa	re/Delawar	e Co., Inc. (see full text at 2.4
Contact:	Ted Van Name President Goodwill Center 300 E. Lea Blvd. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-761-4640 302-761-4649 www.goodwillde.org
ISABILITY, NO	. 9		
5.9 Hea	d Start, Wilmington (see full t	ext at 2.9)	
Contact:	Deborah Thomas 2401 Northeast Blvd. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax:	302-762-8038 302-762-5678
ISABILITY, NO	. 10		
	haven Center		
Contact:	Leonard Edge RD 3, Box 510, Bayview Rd. Middletown, DE 19709	Tel:	302-834-4811
	Disability, Housing, Institutionalized Persons		
Focus:	Disability, Housing, Institutionalize	u Persons	
Focus: Mission:	Disability, Housing, Institutionalize Residential Program Provides total care, including educ training in living skills to severely r required for admittance. Residenti	ation, physica etarded childre	en. Personal interviews are

-

## DISABILITY, NO. 11 5.11 Hillside Nursing and Rehabilitative Center

Contact:	Kathleen Duca 810 S. Broom St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel:	302-652-1181
Focus:	Disability, Housing, Institutionalized P	ersons	
Mission:	occupational therapy, medical treatme speech therapy, wound care, and life	t provides long-term care and short-term rehab care. Offers apy, medical treatment, recreational therapy, physical therapy, yound care, and life enrichment. Also will take referrals from out re I.V. trained and certified, are for HIV positive and AIDS raining in wound care.	
	Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes		

## DISABILITY, NO. 12 5.12 Horizon House/Delaware, Inc.

Contact:	Kathie Wisniewski Director 2002 Rodman Rd. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-655-7108 302-655-4822
Focus:	Disability, Housing		
Mission:	Advocates and provides comprehens residential group homes and intensive created for those served to manage t the individual's strengths and choices	e outpatien heir lives th	t services. Opportunities are

# DISABILITY, No. 13

## 5.13 Jesus House

Contact:	Peggy Carter 2501 Milltown Rd. Wilmington, DE 19808	Tel:	302-762-2093
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	Friendship Club Self-help support group for young adu Meets the first and third Mondays at t for the weekends. Public speaking, so Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None	he Jesus H	ouse. Social activities are planned

Requirements: Young adults with social disabilities/phobias Ages Served: 21-30 years Gender: Both

### DISABILITY, NO. 14 5.14 Kent-Sussex Industries

Contact:	Clifford Crouch	Tel:	302-422-4014
	President	Fax:	302-422-5848
	301 N. Rehoboth Blvd., PO Box 839 Milford, DE 19963	Internet:	www.ksiinc.org
	MINOIO, DE 19903		

- Focus: Disability, Employment
- Mission: Assessment Services Includes psychological, vocational, multi-disciplinary evaluations; formats are customized in order to assess personality, intelligence, abilities, aptitudes, interests, and/or job skills according to the needs of the participant and referral sources; provided in KSI's facility or in the community.

Community Based Work Services Provide opportunities for participants to work in a company alongside other employees while receiving close supervision from a KSI staff member. Work crew consists of 2-8 individuals and a supervisor. They can work as a unit or be placed individually throughout the job site. Individuals are paid commensurate wages (per DOL) and are given employee benefits: paid vacations and holidays and life insurance. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed

Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish, sign language Area Served: Kent and Sussex counties

Competitive Placement Services

Provides assistance to individuals with a wide variety of disabilities to secure and maintain employment within the community. Needs of employers are matched with capabilities of participants. Once matched, other services such as on-site training and short-term follow-up are provided. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish, sign language Area Served: Kent and Sussex counties

Facility Based Work Services

Suitable for individuals who are unable to obtain or maintain community-based employment; allows participants to work on a variety of subcontracts at a commensurate wage in accordance with U.S. Department of Labor standards. Participation in this program requires ongoing financial support from a third party. Goals are to assist individuals in maximizing their vocational potential. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish, sign language Area Served: Kent and Sussex counties

#### Supported Competitive Employment Serves severely disabled individuals by assisting them to secure a position in the community and by providing intensive one-on-one training and long-term support services. KSI employment specialist provides intensive one-on-one training in needed job skills and spends full work day with individual. Gradually intervention time is reduced; however, some training and support are continuous. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish, sign language Area Served; Kent and Sussex counties

#### Transportation

Round trip, door-to-door transportation is provided for most individuals in both community work services programs. Transportation is provided for all individuals who work in KSI's facility and who require such assistance. Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish, sign language

#### Work Adjustment Training

Designed to help participants in development of acceptable work attitudes, behaviors, and skills. Based on assessment findings, work adjustment needs are identified. Goals are set typically targeting areas such as punctuality, safe work practices, instruction following, work quality, productivity, etc. Training is usually

 conducted in KSI's facility, but sometimes on employment sites. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish, sign language Area Served: Kent and Sussex counties

#### DISABILITY, NO. 15

#### 5.15 Kentmere Nursing Care Centers (see full text at 2.14)

Contact:	Mary Colleen Boyle	Tel:	302-652-3311
	Actg. Director	Fax:	302-652-8027
	1900 Lovering Ave.		
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

# DISABILITY, NO. 16

## 5.16 Latino Empowerment Association of Delaware

Contact:	Sister Margaret Giblin 107 N. King St. Georgetown, DE 19947	Tel:	302-856-9660
Focus:	Disability, Education, Race		
<b>Mission:</b>	La Casita De Georgetown Lead community center for Hispanics with immigration procedures, English information about sexually transmitte services, assist with filling out applica appointments. Hours: Mon-Fri 10am-6pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Latino community on Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Handicapped Access: Yes LEAD, Latino Empowerment Associa Exists to improve the lives of Latinos Promotes awareness of the rich cultu promotes higher/continued education opportunities and working conditions Recruits professionals to serve as me eliminate crime and assist impoverish Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Open to Latinos and ro opportunities for Latinos Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Handicapped Access: Yes	classes, av d diseases. ations, and p the Delman tiving and v iral heritage . Advocates . Develops a entors/partr ned Latinos	wareness of American culture, and Will also help with translation provide transportation to clinic wa Peninsula ware working in the Delmarva Peninsula. e of the Latino community, s for equal employment a network of translators and tutors. iers to Latino youth. Works to

## DISABILITY, NO. 17

5.17 Layton Home, Inc. (see full text at 2.17)

Contact: June Valentine 300 E. 8th St. Wilmington, DE 19801

# DISABILITY, NO. 18

## 5.18 Leukemia and Lymphoma Society, Delaware Chapter

Contact:	Sharon Schuh Executive Director 100 West 10th St., Ste. 209 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-661-7300 800-220-1617 302-661-0363 www.leukemia-lymphoma.org
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	Cure leukemia and its related cancers, lymphoma, multiple melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease and improve the quality of life of patients and their families.		
	Patient Aid Program Provides supplemental financial assistance to patients for the cost of prescribed leukemia-fighting drugs, transfusion of blood, and transportation to and from treatment centers up to \$750 per year. Also pays for initial course of radiation therapy for Hodgkin's patients up to \$300 per year. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Patients diagnosed with Leukemia or Hodgkin's disease		

## DISABILITY, NO. 19

#### 5.19 Lewes Convalescent Center

Contact:	Donne Winegar 440 Market St. Lewes, DE 19958	Tel:	302-645-6606
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	Provides skilled and intermediate nursing care, hospice, and respite care.		
	Hours: 8am-8:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Ages Served: 16+ years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes		τ.

## DISABILITY, NO. 20

### 5.20 Lupus Foundation of America, Delaware Chapter

Contact:	100 W. 10th St., Ste. 1015 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-622-8700 302-622-8378 www.lupus.org
Focus:	Disability, Education		
Mission:	Provide support and education to persons with Lupus and their families. The foundation provides written information, a bimonthly newsletter, monthly		

educational/support meetings. It strives to make the public Lupus aware. Financial support for Lupus research is also a goal.

Contact:	Rolf Eriksen Executive Director 1201 N. Harrison St. Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel: Fax:	302-652-3737 302-652-0704
BILITY, NO	). 22 (e-A-Wish Foundation of t	he Mid-Atla	ntic, Inc.
Contact:	Mary Roth Executive Director 1601 Concord Pike, Ste. 78 Wilmington, DE 19803	Tel: Fax:	302-658-9474 302-658-9747
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	Wish Fulfillment Fulfill wishes of children betwee threatening illnesses. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral requ Fees: None Requirements: Eligibility determ Gender: Both Languages: All Area Served: DE	ired	

## DISABILITY, NO. 23

### 5.23 Mancus Foundation, The

Contact:	Mary Ann Wright President 2401 Pennsylvania Ave., Apt. 916 Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel:	302-654-9880
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	Provides recreation and cultural enric available to provide transportation to Lemue St., Milford, DE 19963. Hours: Call for information after 5:30p Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Requirements: Physically disabled Handicapped Access: Yes	meetings he	

Recreational/Support Program

Provides entertainment, social life, cultural enrichment, placement referrals and counseling, and transportation for physically disabled teens and adults. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm; emergencies only on weekends Requirements: 12+ years, physically disabled or able bodied Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes

## DISABILITY, NO. 24

#### 5.24 Margaret S. Sterck School

Contact:	Director 620 E. Chestnut Hill Rd. Newark, DE 19713	Tel: Fax: TTY:	302-454-2301 302-454-3493 302-454-2301
Focus:	Disability, Education		
Mission:	Delaware's School for the Deaf Provide comprehensive educational services, including access to language via visual language (sign language) to deaf and hard of hearing students, birth to 21 years.		

## DISABILITY, NO. 25

### 5.25 Mary Campbell Center

Contact:	Jerrold Spilecki Executive Director 4641 Weldin Rd. Wilmington, DE 19803	Tel: Fax:	302-762-6025 302-762 <b>-4</b> 206
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	Residential and respite care for indiv programs for individuals residing at h		
	Intake Procedure: Appointment requi Fees: Dependent on service Requirements: Need for services Ages Served: All Gender: Both Area Served: DE and surrounding ar		

## DISABILITY, NO. 26

#### 5.26 Marydale-Catholic Ministry to the Elderly (see full text at 2.23)

Contact:	Ronald Pierce	Tel:	302-368-2784
	Administrator	Fax:	302-731-0584
	135 Jeandell Dr.		
	Newark, DE 19713		

DISABILITY, NO. 27					
5.27 Meeting Ground (see full text at 2.26)					
Contact:	Marsha Mazza PO Box 808 Elkton, MD 21922	Tel:	410-398-4381		
DISABILITY, NO	. 28				
•	hodist Action Program (see	e full text at 1.3	)		
Contact:	Cathryn Cooper Nicholas Executive Director 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 701 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-225-5627 302-225-5329		
DISABILITY, NO	29				
,	hodist Manor House (see fu	ll text at 2.28)			
Contact:	Joyce Ramsey 1001 Middleford Rd. Seaford, DE 19973	Tel:	302-629-4593		
DISABILITY, NO	. 30				
5.30 Nan	ticoke Memorial Hospital,	Inc.			
Contact:	Edward Hancock 801 Middleford Rd. Seaford, DE 19973	Tel:	302-629-6611		
Focus:	Disability				
Mission: Lifecare at Lofland Park Skilled nursing facility with specialty subacute unit for individuals wir medical needs. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Tel: 302-628-3000 Requirements: Patients needing skilled nursing, subacute, or termin					
Medical Services An acute care hospital that provides medical treatment, outpatient and emerger care, inpatient care, inpatient pediatric services, disabilities needing physical therapy, and orthopedic care. Also provides cardial catheterization, lithotripsy, f inpatient psychiatric treatment. Offers a physician referral service (629-6611). Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Referral required Handicapped Access: Yes			, disabilities needing physical disabilities needing physical disabilities needing physical disabilities (NRI,		

Nanticoke Behavioral Health Services A behavioral health treatment center at Nanticoke Memorial Hospital that provides psychiatric and chemical dependency programs for adults. Offers partial hospitalization and after care programs. Provides inpatient and outpatient detoxification services, electroconvulsive therapy, and an employee assistance program. Therapy for codependency and incest/sexual abuse survivors. Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Referral required Tel: 302-629-2100 Fees: Sliding scale Requirements: 18+ years requiring psychiatric or chemical dependency treatment Gender: Both

# DISABILITY, No. 31

## 5.31 National A.R.T.S. Center

Contact:	Marietta Dantonio 34 Carpenter Rd. Wilmington, DE 19810	Tel: Fax:	302-475-9061 302-475-2755	
Focus:	Disability, Education			

Mission: The National A.R.T.S. (The Arts Resource and Training Services Center) has been established to meet the needs of children, youth, and adults. The center's quality arts programs, classes, services, and resources instill self-worth and hope to uplift all individuals to become more productive and creative people enhancing the world to a state of wellness. Respect of individual special needs and the dedication to facilitate learning for all those involved in the center's activities is an essential factor to its team approach.

### DISABILITY, NO. 32 5.32 National Information Center for Children with Disabilities

Contact:	Director PO Box 1492 Washington, DC 20013-1492	Tel:	800-695-0285			
Focus:	Disability, Federal Assistance Programs					
Mission:	Disabilities Hotline Free information service that helps patthe lives of children with disabilities. A information through fact sheets, direct Spanish. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm; answering Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes	Inswer questories, and t	stions, develop and share new newsletters. Also has material in			

# DISABILITY, NO. 33

# 5.33 National Multiple Sclerosis Society, Delaware Chapter

Contact:	Katherine Cowperthwait Executive Director 2 Mill Rd., Ste. 106 Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel: Fax:	302-655-5610 302-655-0993
Focus:	Disability, Education		
Mission:	Aid-Respite Service Provide aid and/or respite service in l basis. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Tel: 302-644-5610 Fees: None Requirements: Financial criteria for et Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both		everely disabled on a short-term
	Educational Programs and Literature A variety of educational programs des Sclerosis literature is also available. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment requin Fees: None Ages Served: 7+ years Gender: Both Area Served: DE		ve information regarding Multiple
	Equipment Loan Loan closet with durable medical equ Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Fees: None Ages Served: 13+ years Gender: Both Area Served: DE	<b>ipment</b> .	
	Professional Counseling Short-term counseling for individual w MS. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment require Fees: None Ages Served: 13+ years Gender: Both Area Served: Kent and New Castle co Support Services, Southern Office Provides the following services: inform counseling, support groups, education (twice a month) for persons with finant	red ounties nation and nal program	referral, individual and family is and literature, medical clinic

with cost of specialized transit and home health aid services, newsletter, exercise, and swim programs. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-1pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Persons with Multiple Sclerosis, family and friends Tel: 302-645-1844 Fax: 302-645-1762

## DISABILITY, NO. 34

#### 5.34 New Castle Senior Services (see full text at 2.33)

Contact:	Patrick McHugh	Tel:	302-395-5666
	87 Reads Way		
	New Castle, DE 19720		

## DISABILITY, NO. 35

#### 5.35 New Directions, Delaware, Inc.

Contact:	Delores Grimes	Tel:	302-286-1161
	Administrator	Fax:	302-475-1574
	6 Hilton Rd.		
	Wilmington, DE 19810		

Focus: Disability

Mission: A nonprofit support group for diagnosed depressives, manic depressives, and their family members and friends. The support group meets on the second Monday of the month, and the psychoeducational/speaker meetings are held on the fourth Monday. Both are held in the auditorium of the Aldersgate United Methodist Church, Concord Pike next to Fairfax Shopping Center at 7pm. Seminars are presented and pre-registration is recommended.

Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Gender: Both Area Served: DE

### DISABILITY, NO. 36

#### 5.36 Newark Senior Center (see full text at 2.34)

Contact:	Jean Williams	Tel:	302-737-2336
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-737-2636
	200 White Chapel Dr. Newark, DE 19713	Internet:	www.del.net/nsc

DISABILITY, NO. 37

#### 5.37 Old Swedes Museum

Contact:	Jo Thompson 606 N. Church St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	302-652-5629 302-652-8615 oldswedes@aol.com	
Focus:	Disability, Public Accommodation			
Mission:	Also known as the Hendrickson House Museum.			
	Hendrickson House Museum Tours of Old Swedes Church, built in standing as originally built. Hendricks built in 1690 near Ridley Park, PA. Hours: Mon, Wed, Fri, Sat. 1-4pm Other Information: Appointment requirements: Appointment requirements: Donations accepted Ages Served: All Languages: English Handicapped Access: Yes	son House i	s a Swedish farmhouse originally	

## DISABILITY, NO. 38

## 5.38 Opportunity Center, Inc.

Contact:	Cathy Field Lloyd President 3030 Bowers St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-762-0300 302-762-8797 www.oppctr.org
Focus:	Disability, Employment		
Mission:	Vocational Services Vocational training and employment for Requirements: Vocational disabilities, Ages Served: 18-60 years Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle Co., MD, PA	call for fee	

## DISABILITY, NO. 39 5.39 Rockford Center

Contact:	Director 100 Rockford Dr. Newark, DE 19713	Tel: Fax:	302-996-5480 302-996-0269
Focus:	Disability, Housing		
Mission:	Provides private, psychiatric services	for childrer	, adolescents, and adults,

including inpatient, outpatient, and day treatment. Special treatment tracks are provided for those who have a substance abuse problem along with mental health needs and for survivors of sexual abuse. Rockford's "RESPOND" program provides 24-hour, confidential crisis intervention, assessment, and referral services.

Area Served: DE, MD, PA, NJ

### DISABILITY, NO. 40 5.40 Siena Hall

Contact:	2307 Kentmere Pkwy. Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel: Fax:	302-656-2183 302-658-2189
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	Parent: Catholic Charities-Diocese o Children's Home for dependent/negl Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Referral required		
	Fees: None Requirements: Dependent/neglected babies Ages Served: 13-18 years Gender: Both Languages: English Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: DE, Eastern Shore MD		y disturbed youth/teen moms and

### DISABILITY, NO. 41 5.41 State Council for Persons with Disabilities

Contact:	Director Margaret O'Neill Bldg. PO Box 1401 Dover, DE 19903	Tel: Fax: TTY:	302-739-3613 302-739-6704 302-739-3699
Focus:	Disability		
Mission:	To unite in one council, disability adv ensure that individuals with disabilitie		

to

## DISABILITY, NO. 42

5.42 Sussex County Senior Services (see full text at 2.44)

Contact:	Arlene Littleton	Tel:	302-856-5187
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-856-5451
	546 S. Bedford St.		
	Georgetown, DE 19947		

## DISABILITY, NO. 43 5.43 Vet Center

Contact:	Mark Kaufki Veterans Hospital, VAMROC 1601 Kirkwood Hwy., Bldg. 3 Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel:	302-994-1660	

- Focus: Disability, Employment, Military Personnel
- **Mission:** Offers counseling services: personal, marriage, family, vocational, and educational for Vietnam era veterans. Focuses on the combat vet who is having trouble readjusting to society. Also offers advocacy services, including: help with jobs and employment, upgrading "bad paper" discharges, information on Agent Orange and other environmental exposures, and problems with institutions. Provides information on Veteran Administration benefits.

Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4:30pm (other by appointment) Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Vietnam, Lebanon, Grenada, Panama, Persian Gulf, and Somalia era veterans

# DISABILITY, NO. 44

### 5.44 Veterans Hospital

Contact:	Lisa and Olga Veterans Hospital 1601 Kirkwood Hwy. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel:	302-994-2511
Focus:	Disability, Military Personnel		
Mission:	Veterans with HIV/AIDS Meets on Thurs, 12-1:30pm, at the Intake Procedure: Referral required	√eterans Ho	spital

#### **DISABILITY, NO. 45**

#### 5.45 Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter

Contact:	David Rively President 474 Fleming Landing Rd. Townsend, DE 19734	Tel:	302-792-2556
Focus:	Disability, Education, Employment, F Personnel	ederal Assi	stance Programs, Military
Mission:	Vietnam Vets Programs The local chapter of the Vietnam Vet	erans of A <del>n</del>	nerica provides services to all

veterans with emphasis on the special physical, psychological, employment, and educational needs of Vietnam era veterans through direct service provisions, representing veterans and their families who are seeking benefits, readjustment, rehabilitation through the Veterans Admin. and/or Soc. Sec. DIB claims, public information programs, research and referral.

Branch Location:

Vietnam Veterans Peoples Place II 219 S. Walnut St. Milford, DE 19963 Tel: 302-421-8011 Hours: Meets 2nd Thursdays every month, 7pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Veterans, dependents, survivors Handicapped Access: Yes

## 6. EDUCATION

# EDUCATION, NO. 1

### 6.1 Absalom Jones Senior Center (see full text at 2.1)

Contact:	Marci Sieja	Tel:	302-998-0363
	310 Kiamensi Rd.		
	Wilmington, DE 19804		

## EDUCATION, NO. 2

### 6.2 African Festival and Parade Committee, Ltd.

Contact:	Haneef Shabazz 530 Vandever Ave. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax:	302-657-2108 302-657-2106
Focus:	Education, Race		
Mission:	To educate and re-educate African Americans, as well as all communities, history, cultural arts, and traditions of the African Diaspora.		

of the

## EDUCATION, NO. 3

### 6.3 Afro American Historical Society

Contact:	Carey Harmon 512 E. 4th St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-571-9300 302-571-9300
Focus:	Education, Race		
Mission:	Tours of Gallery of the Historical Society Tours of 30-60 minute duration are available for groups of 5-50, all ages. Exhibits focus on African American history/heritage in Delaware.		
	Hours: 9am-7pm Intake Procedure: Appointment requi Fees: Sliding scale Languages: English	red	

## EDUCATION, NO. 4

#### 6.4 Girls Incorporated of Delaware

Contact:	Margaret Rose Henry	Tel:	302-575-1041
	Executive Director 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 403	Fax:	302-575-1045
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

Branch Locations: Tel: 302-764-1382 Kiwanis Branch 109 E. 26th St. Wilmington, DE 19802 Tel: 302-656-1697 Dennison Branch 1019 Brown St. Wilmington, DE 19805 Tel: 302-292-0425 Greater Newark Branch 489 Wyoming Rd. Newark, DE 19713 Focus: Education Mission: **Claymont Branch** Offers licensed preschool, before and after school programs, summer day camps, and summer child care. Evening and summer programs in youth development and basic life skills, cultural, athletic and leadership programs, and drug/alcohol prevention. Adolescent pregnancy prevention and child abuse prevention programs are offered. Hours: Mon-Fri 7am-8pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Dependent on service Tel: 302-798-9243 Requirements: Girls 6-18 years, boys 6-8 years. Some co-ed teen programs

Requirements: Girls 6-18 years, boys 6-8 years. Some co-ed teen prog offered. Day care, 2½-5 years. Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: New Castle

Dennison Branch Hours: Mon-Fri 7am, varies

Greater Newark Branch Fees: Sliding scale

Kiwanis Branch Other Information: Fees dependent on service

Project Pride Provides Adult Basic Education, GED preparation, parenting skills, and support services to female teen parents or high school dropouts aged 16-22. Hours: Mon-Fri 7am-8pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Tel: 302-764-1382 Fees: None Requirements: Females aged 16-22 years Handicapped Access: Yes

# EDUCATION, NO. 5

#### 6.5 Good Samaritan, Inc. (see full text at 1.1)

Contact: Edmund Carpenter II Tel: 302-654-7558 Secretary-Treasurer 600 Center Mill Rd. Wilmington, DE 19807

# EDUCATION, NO. 6

### 6.6 Goodwill Industries of Delaware/Delaware Co., Inc. (see full text at 2.4)

Contact:Ted Van NameTel:302-761-4640PresidentFax:302-761-4649Goodwill CenterInternet:www.goodwillde.org300 E. Lea Blvd.Wilmington, DE 19802

# EDUCATION, NO. 7

#### 6.7 Greenbank Mill Associates

Contact:	Tony Shahan 500 Greenbank Rd. Wilmington, DE 19808	Tel:	302-999-9001
Focus:	Education, Housing		
Mission:	Greenbank Mill Community Facility Provides an inexpensive community is private or organizational events to su for the community while helping GMA Hours: Mon-Thurs 8am-11pm; Fri-Su Intake Procedure: Appointment requi Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Area Served: DE and surrounding are Greenbank Mill Museum Interprets milling, Oliver Evans, and w Tel: 302-478-4296 Fees: Fixed Ages Served: 7+ years Gender: Both	it their need to be a sel n 8am-12ar red	Is. This provides needed service if-supporting nonprofit. m

# EDUCATION, NO. 8 6.8 Hagiey Museum and Library

Contact:	Dr. Glen Porter Executive Director PO Box 3630 Wilmington, DE 19807	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-658-2400 302-658-0568 www.hagley.lib.de.us
Focus:	Education		
Mission:	further Hagley's overall efforts to pror understanding of American technolog is achieved through the reservation a landscapes, and archaeological rema	he mission of the museum component of the Hagley Museum and Library is inther Hagley's overall efforts to promote awareness, appreciation, and inderstanding of American technological, social, and economic development achieved through the reservation and interpretation of the historic structure indscapes, and archaeological remains on the site, as well as the collection, reservation, exhibition and interpretation of pertinent artifacts. Museum hour lon-Fri 9:30am-4:30pm.	

# EDUCATION, NO. 9 6.9 Head Start, Kent Co.

Contact:	Suzanne Dupuis 514 N. DuPont Hwy. Dover. DE 19901	Tel: Fax:	302-736-3281 302-736-3785
	Derei, DE 10001		

Focus: Education, Employment, Federal Assistance Programs, National Origin

Mission: Telamon Corp. (Kent Co. IdealStart and Employment/Training Services) IdealStart—providing services to children 3-4 years of age for child development; to migrant families (children ages 2 weeks to 5 years); as well as employment and training services for migrant and seasonal farm workers.

> Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4:30pm Fees: None Requirements: Low income Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Area Served: Kent Co. (IdealStart and DE Employment and Training Services)

# EDUCATION, NO. 10 6.10 Head Start, Lewes

Contact:	Director 150 Jefferson Ave. Lewes, DE 19958
Focus:	Education, Employment, Federal Assistance Programs, National Origin

# EDUCATION, NO. 11 6.11 Henrietta Johnson Medical Center (see full text at 2.10)

Contact:	Gregory Williams	Tel:	302-655-6187
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-427-9698
	601 New Castle Ave.		
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

# EDUCATION, NO. 12

# 6.12 Hilltop Lutheran Neighborhood Center

	-		
Contact:	Jea Street Executive Director 1018 W. 6th St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-656-3224 302-656-3130
Focus:	Education, Federal Assistance Progra	ims	
Mission:	Day Care/Before and After Care Provide comprehensive day care serve with age appropriate learning activitie Hours: Mon-Fri 6:30am-5:30pm Tel: 302-656-3224 Fees: Sliding scale Ages Served: 0-12 years Gender: Both Languages: Spanish available Area Served: Wilmington Early Childhood Education Program ( Traditionally known as Head Start, it is olds. Hours: 8am-12pm, 12:30pm-4:30pm Tel: 302-656-3034 Fees: None Requirements: Federal income guidel Ages Served: 4 years Gender: Both Area Served: Wilmington Parent Involvement/Community Devel Provide parenting classes, parent adv involvement in community issues and Hours: Vary Tel: 302-656-3224 Requirements: Vary Gender: Both Area Served: Wilmington	s. ECCP) s a half-day ines iopment Pro	ogram sel, supports and encourages
	Youth Service/Drop Out Prevention Provide range of daily education and r session is required.	ecreational	activities. Participation in study

Hours: Mon-Fri 5-9pm; various weekend hours Tel: 302-656-3224 Fees: Vary with activity Ages Served: 7-18 years Gender: Both Area Served: Wilmington

# EDUCATION, NO. 13

# 6.13 Historical Society of Delaware

Contact:	Barbara E. Benson Executive Director 505 Market St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-655-7161 302-655-7844 www.hsd.org	
Focus:	Education, Employment, Housing, Na	itional Origi	n, Race	
Mission:	Delaware History Museum Interesting exhibitions on various tops Hours: Tues-Fri 12-4pm, Sat 10am-4 Tel: 302-656-0637 Fees: None Ages Served: All Gender: Both Area Served: DE		re history.	
		ety of Delaware Research Library contains the largest collection ogical information, manuscripts, books, maps, and photograph and scholar. Tues-Fri 9am-5pm renious researchers welcome years		
	School Education Programs Tours and other on-site programs for areas of history and Delaware history brochure is available. Intake Procedure: Appointment requir Tel: 302-655-7161 Fees: Fixed Ages Served: All Gender: Both Area Served: DE	. All progra		
	Adult and Senior Services Provides adult and senior recreationa educational workshops, Brown Bag C financial assistance for rent. Network	lub, food cl	oset, clothing closet, limited	

Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm

Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Fees dependent on service Tel: 302-239-2363 Requirements: Financial assistance for low- to moderate-income families in the Hockessin area only Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Hockessin

Youth Services Youth services include tutoring, educational workshops, information and referral, recreational programs and club meetings. Also houses the Summer Youth Employment Program. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Other Information: Fee dependent on service Tel: 302-239-2363 Requirements: Summer Youth Employment Training program for low-income families Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes

#### EDUCATION, NO. 14

#### 6.14 Jewish Community Center of Delaware (see full text at 2.12)

Contact:	Jeff Metz	Tel:	302-478-5660
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-478-6068
	101 Garden of Eden Rd.	Internet:	www.jccdelaware.org
	Wilmington, DE 19803		

#### EDUCATION, NO. 15

#### 6.15 Jewish Family Service of Delaware (see full text at 4.1)

Contact:	Dory Zatuchni	Tel:	302-478-9411
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-479-9883
	101 Garden of Eden Rd. Wilmington, DE 19803	1 40.	

#### EDUCATION, NO. 16

#### 6.16 Jobs Corp

Contact:	Mark Romaninsky	Tel:	302-658-5710
	901 N. Market St., Ste. 700 Wilmington, DE 19801	Fax:	302-658-9740

- Focus: Education, Employment
- Mission: Assisting young people 16-24 years of age with educational and vocational training and job placement. Provides medical and dental benefits. It is a residential program.

Hours: 9am-4pm

Other Information: No appointment necessary, but preferred Fees: None Requirements: Income guidelines, age, health, behavioral Gender: Both

# EDUCATION, NO. 17

#### 6.17 Junior Achievement of Delaware

Contact:	F <b>ra</b> nk McIntosh President 522 S. Walnut St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-654-4510 302-654-0783 www.jadelaware.org
Focus:	Education, Employment		
Mission:	To educate and inspire young people value free enterprise, and be work f		and business and economics,

# EDUCATION, No. 18

#### 6.18 La Biblioteca Del Pueblo

Contact:	David Burdash	Tel:	302-571 <b>-</b> 7422
	403 N. Van Buren St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

- Focus: Education, National Origin
- Mission: This library provides books and other materials, e.g., magazines, newspapers (two Puerto Rican: one in Spanish, one English) and records. Other services include: information (in person and by phone), programs for children and adults, handicapped access, and tax forms. Branch of the Wilmington Institute Library.

Hours: Mon, Tues, Thurs and Fri 1-5; Wed 1-8; closed Sat Intake Procedure: Referral required Requirements: Borrower's cards issued, must present current ID Handicapped Access: Yes

# EDUCATION, NO. 19

#### 6.19 La Oficina de los Familia y los Ninos

Contact:	Christina Navarro	Tel:	302 <b>-6</b> 55-6486
	301 N. Harrison St.	Fax:	302-655-9815
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

- Focus: Education, National Origin, Race
- **Mission:** La Oficina de la Familia y los Ninos, located in the heart of Wilmington's Hispanic community, offers a variety of services to stimulate self-reliance, such as translation and interpretation, cultural transition support, crisis intervention, sexual abuse treatment, family preservation, information and referral services, as well as general services.

# EDUCATION, NO. 20

# 6.20 Latin American Community Center

Contact:	Maria Matos Executive Director 403 N. Van Buren St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-655-7338 302-655-7334		
Focus:	Education, Federal Assistance Progr	ams, Natior	nal Origin, Race		
Mission:	between 1 and 12 years of age. Work quality of life (FACET). Childfind testi hot, nutritious meals (child care food Read Aloud DE, Wilmington Library a Hours: Mon-Fri 6:45am-7:30pm Intake Procedure: Appointment requi Fees: Sliding scale Requirements: Parents must be unat education/training Ages Served: 1-12 years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish	ovides affordable, comprehensive and developing child care for children tween 1 and 12 years of age. Works closely with families to improve child's ality of life (FACET). Childfind testing is performed on site. Children are provided t, nutritious meals (child care food program). Programs the LACC works with: ad Aloud DE, Wilmington Library and Wilmington Parks and Recreation. burs: Mon-Fri 6:45am-7:30pm ake Procedure: Appointment required es: Sliding scale equirements: Parents must be unable to care for child due to work or ucation/training es Served: 1-12 years ender: Both nguages: English, Spanish			
	Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Wilmington, Newark, New Castle Co.				
	Family Counseling Program is designed to assist Hispar psychological, economic, and social of healthy functioning. Staff provides ca alleviation, youth and community outh and NA programs are conducted in S Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-8pm Other Information: Appointment sugg Fees: None Ages Served: All Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Wilmington, Newark, N	nic families a conditions ti se manage reach, and o panish. rested	and individuals in dealing with the hat cause stress and threaten ment, family counseling, crisis drug and alcohol prevention. AA		
	Social Outreach and Guidance Program directs the energies of Hispa organized sports, structured recreation mentoring to develop physical fitness and healthy competition. The Hispani heritage development and showcasin Hours: Daily according to events sche Fees: None Ages Served: 7-25 years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish	onal activitie , positive gr ic Cultural A ig of talents	es, constructive group activities, roup norms, interpersonal skills Arts Program transmits cultural		

Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Wilmington, Newark, New Castle Co.

Tutoring/Dropout Prevention Designed to improve the education attainment level of Hispanics through tutoring, homework, assistance, adult basic education, English as a second language, and GED counseling and training. The program emphasizes early intervention to assist youth to perform well in school. Hours: Mon-Fri 3-7pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Other Information: Walk-ins accepted Fees: None Requirements: Referral by school, must be a student Ages Served: 0-18 years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: Wilmington, Newark, New Castle Co.

#### EDUCATION, NO. 21 6.21 Latino Empowerment Association of Delaware (see full text at 5.16)

Contact:	Sister Margaret Giblin	Tel:	302-856-9660	
	107 N. King St.			
	Georgetown, DE 19947			

#### EDUCATION, NO. 22

#### 6.22 Literacy Volunteers of America

Contact:	PO Box 2303 Wilmington, DE 19899	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-658-5624 302-654-9132 www.literacyvolunteers.org
_			

Focus: Education, National Origin

Mission: To provide free one-on-one tutoring for adults Northern New Castle Co. in reading and conversational English skills.

Hours: 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Fees: None Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both

### EDUCATION, NO. 23

#### **6.23** Lupus Foundation of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.20)

Contact:	100 W. 10th St., Ste. 1015	Tel:	302-622-8700
	Wilmington, DE 19801	Fax:	302-622-8378
		Internet:	www.lupus.org

# EDUCATION, No. 24

# 6.24 Lutheran Community Services

Contact:	Donna deBussy Executive Director 1304 N. Rodney St. Wilmington, DE 19806		302-654-8886 302-654-7460
Focus:	Education, Housing		
Mission:	United Way Agency Area Served: New Castle Co., Wilmin	gton, Newa	rk
	Emergency Rental Assistance Progra Low interest loans are provided to assisted to assisted to assisted to assisted to a security deposit for moving into a house Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-4pm Fees: Fixed Requirements: Individual or family mut Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle Co., Wilming	ist low-incc se or apartr st have sor	nent. ne form of income
	LIFE Food Pantries A system of four food pantries provide up to 8 weeks for extended needs. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-12pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Individual must have a Ages Served: All Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle Co., Wilming	temporary	need for emergency food

# EDUCATION, NO. 25

#### 6.25 Margaret S. Sterck School (see full text at 5.24)

Contact:	Director	Tel:	302-454-2301
	620 E. Chestnut Hill Rd.	Fax:	302-454-3493
	Newark, DE 19713	TTY:	302-454-2301

# EDUCATION, NO. 26

# 6.26 Martin Luther King Center, Inc.

Contact:	Herman Holloway Jr.	Tel:	302-655-2832
	435 S. Heald St.	Fax:	302-426-9567
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

Focus: Education, Federal Assistance Programs

To provide drug education and prevention services, advocacy, counseling, referral, Mission: and human services to low- and moderate-income residents and youth of the city of Wilmington/New Castle Co.

#### EDUCATION, NO. 27

#### Metropolitan Wilmington Urban League 6.27

- 302-622-4300 Antoine J. Allen Tel: Contact: 302-622-4303 President and CEO Fax: Metropolitan Wilmington Urban E-mail: tallen@mwul.org League 100 West 10th St., Ste. 710 Wilmington, DE 19801
- Focus: Education, Economic Development, and Research and Partnership Development
- The Metropolitan Wilmington Urban League (MWUL) is a civil, social, and Mission: economic advocacy organization designed to build opportunity networks for African Americans and other ethnic groups in urban and suburban settings throughout Wilmington and New Castle Co.

Key Strategies Initiatives 1999-2004 Consistent with the National Urban League, in its first 5 years, the MWUL will focus it primary efforts in the areas of education, economic development, and research and partnership development.

MWUL's Approach

The MWUL expects to use paid and volunteer staff to implement its programs. As a partnership organization, the MWUL will also collaborate with state and local governments, educational institutions, and other public and private institutions and corporations. The MWUL will work openly and behind the scenes to maximize its effectiveness and will emphasize solutions by bringing the community together behind sensible inclusive programs and initiatives, while accepting accountability for delivering results. James H. Gilliam Sr. is chairman of the board of directors.

# EDUCATION, NO. 28

6.28 Ministry of Caring, Inc., The (see full text at 2.31)

Contact:	Br. Ronald Giannone	Tel:	302 <b>-65</b> 2-5523
	Executive Director 506 N. Church St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Fax:	302-652-1919
	AANIINIGION, DE 19001		

#### EDUCATION, NO. 29

6.29

6.29	Nat	ional A.R.T.S. Center (	see full text at 5.31)	
Conta	ict:	Marietta Dantonio	Tel:	302-475

Marietta Dantonio	Tel:	302-475-9061
34 Carpenter Rd.	Fax:	302-475-2755
Wilmington, DE 19810		

# EDUCATION, NO. 30 6.30 National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP)

	Fax: Internet:	302-655-3478 www.wilmingtondenaacp.org
--	-------------------	---

- Focus: Education, Employment, Housing, Law Enforcement, Race, Voting
- Mission: The NAACP is the oldest and largest civil rights organization advocating in the community for equal opportunity in the public and private sectors. It fights discrimination in employment, housing, health, education, and uncovers racial inequities in those areas and law enforcement and the criminal justice system and resolves to eradicate discrimination through political action. The organization collaborates with like-minded organizations and individuals committed to being a force for positive social changes. Also offers information and referrals. Hours: Mon-Fri 10am-2pm; answering machine Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None

Newark Branch: 302-322-5973 Dover Branch: 302-674-0625 Milford Slaughter Neck Branch: 302-736-0688 Lower Sussex: 302-629-7883

#### EDUCATION, NO. 31

# 6.31 National Multiple Sclerosis Society, Delaware Chapter

(see full text at 5.33)

Contact:	Katherine Cowperthwait	Tel:	302-655-5610
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-655-0993
	2 Mill Rd., Ste. 106		
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

# EDUCATION, NO. 32

#### 6.32 Newark Senior Center (see full text at 2.34)

Contact:	Jean Williams
	Executive Director
	200 White Chapel Dr.
	Newark, DE 19713

Tel:	302-737-2336
Fax:	302-737-2636
Internet:	www.del.net/nsc

# EDUCATION, NO. 33 6.33 Planned Parenthood of Delaware

Contact:	David Greenberg	Tel:	302-655-72 <del>96</del>
	625 Shipley St.	Fax:	302-655-1907
	Wilmington, DE 19801	E-mall:	david-greenberg@ppfa.org

Focus: Education

Mission: Committed to the fundamental right of each individual to manage her or his fertility. We believe reproductive self-determination must be voluntary and must preserve the individual's right to privacy. Based on these beliefs, the mission of Planned Parenthood of Delaware is to provide comprehensive reproductive and complementary health care services and to strive for the highest quality of care and the protection of each patient's confidentiality; to advocate public policies which guarantee these rights and ensure access to such services; and to provide educational programs which enhance understanding of individual and societal implications of human sexuality.

Branch Locations:

805 S. Governor St. Dover, DE 19901 Tel: 302-678-5200

140 E. Delaware Ave. Newark, DE 19711 Tel: 302-731-7801

19 Midway Shopping Center Rehoboth, DE 19977 Tel: 302-645-2737

3009 Philadelphia Pike Claymont, DE 19703 Tel: 302-798-8000

625 Shipping St. Wilmington, DE 19801 Tel: 302-655-7293

#### EDUCATION, NO. 34

### 6.34 Police Athletic League of Delaware, Inc. (see full text at 1.4)

Contact:	Joseph Pennell	Tel:	302-656-9501
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-656-9270
	26 Karlyn Dr.		
	New Castle, DE 19720		

# EDUCATION, NO. 35 6.35 READ-ALOUD Delaware

Contact:	Mary Hirschbiel Executive Director PO Box 25249 Wilmington, DE 19899	Tel: Fax:	302-656-5256 30 <b>2-65</b> 6-2119
Focus:	Education		
Mission:	Read Aloud Program, Kent Co. Provides volunteer readers to read to one-on-one relationship. Also include children: lectures, workshops, and de importance of reading aloud, and how parents, can create an intellectually s Hours: Mon-Thurs 9:30am-1:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes Read Aloud Program, New Castle Co Hours: Mon-Fri 9:30am-3pm Intake Procedure: Referral required	s services f monstration v parents, p timulating e	to parents of preschool-age ns of reading techniques, particularly marginally literate
	Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes		
	Read Aloud Program, Sussex Co. Hours: Mon-Fri 9:30am-1:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required		

Fees: None

Handicapped Access: Yes

# EDUCATION, NO. 36

### 6.36 Southbridge Medical Advisory Council, Inc. (see full text at 2.41)

\_\_\_\_\_

Contact:	Greg Case New Castle Office 601 New Castle Ave. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel:	302-655-6187
	Henretta Johnson Riverside Office 700 Lea Blvd., Ste. 201 Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel:	302-761-4610

# EDUCATION, NO. 37 6.37 United Negro College Fund

Contact:	Bill Raymond PO Box 2164 Wilmington, DE 19899	Tel:	302-654-2285
Focus:	Education		

# EDUCATION, NO. 38

# 6.38 Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)

Contact:	David Rively President	Tel:	302-792-2556
	474 Fleming Landing Rd. Townsend, DE 19734-9184		

# EDUCATION, NO. 39

# 6.39 West End Neighborhood House, Inc.

Contact:	Paul Calistro Jr. Executive Director 710 N. Lincoln St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-658-4171 302-888-5314
Focus:	Education, Employment, Federal Assi	stance Pro	grams, Housing
Mission:	Crisis Alleviation Families facing financial crises can ob- with rent, mortgage, and utility bills. A their food dollars and housing case m adequate housing is provided. Occasi referrals to clothing closets provided. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: FEMA guidelines follow Handicapped Access: Yes First-Step Employment/Adult Basic Educati clinic. Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-9pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes	iso Brown E anagement onally cloth wed for fina ducation bare for em	Bag Clubs to help families stretch for low-income families seeking ing is given when needed or ncial assistance ployment and locate jobs. The
	Reflections		
	Prepares young mothers ages 16-21 system. Combines parenting education		

nutrition, and fitness programs. Also helps prepare their children for school with day care provided. Funded by the Department of Public Instruction, Division of Social Services, and DE Private Industry Council. Hours: Mon-Fri 9:30am-2:30pm Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes

Rental Assistance Program, West End Neighborhood Assists low-income families to secure housing by lending them money for security deposit, moving costs, and utility start-up fees. Maximum loan is \$800, 4% interest, payback in 2 years. Also provides money management counseling. Applications also taken at sites throughout the state. Call DE Helpline 800-464-4357 for details. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Fixed Requirements: Must meet HUD income guidelines and be able to manage all bills in addition to monthly loan payment Handicapped Access: Yes

Youth Program

City youth participate in recreation, education, and cultural activities that help prevent school dropouts, teen pregnancy, drug abuse, and youth violence. Health education classes, tutoring, career exploration, and sports help young people realize their potential. Hours: Mon-Fri 1-9pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Requirements: City youth

Handicapped Access: Yes

# 7. EMPLOYMENT

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 1

#### 7.1 Head Start, Kent Co. (see full text at 6.9)

Contact:	Suzanne Dupuis 514 N. DuPont Hwy. Dover, DE 19901	Tel: Fax:	302-736-3281 302-736-3785

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 2

7.2 Head Start, Lewes (see full text at 6.10)

Contact:	Director
	150 Jefferson Ave.
	Lewes, DE 19958

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 3

#### 7.3 Historical Society of Delaware (see full text at 6.13)

Contact:	Barbara E. Benson	Tel:	302-655-7161
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-655-7844
	505 Market St.	internet:	www.hsd.org
	Wilmington, DE 19801		-

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 4

#### 7.4 Goodwill Industries of Delaware/Delaware Co., Inc. (see full text at 2.4)

Contact:	Ted Van Name	Tel:	302-761-4640
	President	Fax:	302-761-4649
	Goodwill Center	Internet:	www.goodwillde.org
	300 E. Lea Blvd.		
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

# **EMPLOYMENT, NO. 5**

7.5 Jobs Corp (see full 1	text at 6, 16)
---------------------------	----------------

Contact:	Mark Romaninsky 901 N. Market St., Ste. 700 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-658-5710 302-658-9740
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 6

#### 7.6 Junior Achievement of Delaware (see full text at 6.17)

Contact:	Frank McIntosh	Tel:	302-654-4510
	President	Fax:	302-654-0783

522 S. Walnut St. Wilmington, DE 19801 Internet: www.jadelaware.org

# **EMPLOYMENT, NO. 7**

#### 7.7 Kent-Sussex Industries (see full text at 5.14)

Contact:Clifford CrouchTel:302-422-4014PresidentFax:302-422-5848301 N. Rehoboth Bivd., PO Box 839Internet:www.ksiinc.orgMilford, DE 19963Milford, DE 19963Milford, DE 19963

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 8

7.8 Kingswood Community Center (see full text at 1.2)

Contact:	Rev. Vincent Oliver	Tel:	302-764-9022
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-762-7975
	2300 Bowers St.	Internet:	www.kingswoodcc.org
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

#### EMPLOYMENT, NO. 9

7.9 Ministry of Caring, Inc., The (see full text at 2.31)

Contact:	Br. Ronald Giannone	Tel:	302-652-5523
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-652-1919
	506 N. Church St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

### EMPLOYMENT, NO. 10

#### 7.10 Nanticoke Indian Elder Center

Contact: The Committee learned while verifying information on the Nanticoke Indian Elder Center that it closed recently and is not likely to reopen. There is no forwarding information for the center whose former address was RD 4, PO Box 107A, Millsboro, DE 19966.

# **EMPLOYMENT, NO. 11**

# 7.11 National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)

Contact:	Charles Brittingham
	State Conference and
	Wilmington Branch President
	408 E. 8th St., PO Box 998
	Wilmington, DE 19899

Tel:	302-655-0998
Fax:	302-655-3478
Internet:	www.wilmingtondenaacp.org

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 12

#### 7.12 Opportunity Center, Inc. (see full text at 5.38)

Contact:	Cathy Field Lloyd	Tel:	302-762-0300
	President	Fax:	302-762-8797
	3030 Bowers St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Internet:	www.oppctr.org

#### EMPLOYMENT, NO. 13

# 7.13 Salvation Army, The (see full text at 2.40)

Contact:	400 N. Orange St.	Tel:	302-656-1696
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

#### **EMPLOYMENT, NO. 14**

#### 7.14 St. Barnabas Episcopal Church

Contact:	St. Barnabas Episcopal Church 2800 Duncan Rd. Wilmington, DE 19808	Tel: Fax:	302-994-6607 302-368-0146	
	•			

Focus: Employment

Mission: Career Search Support Meets at the St. Barnabas Episcopal Church each Monday at 7pm. For anyone seeking employment, it is intended to provide a means of networking among unemployed or underemployed persons and to assist in meeting needs of the participant (job leads, do's and don'ts, etc.). Participants share experiences and provide guidance to one another in addition to using resource material provided. Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Gender: Both

### EMPLOYMENT, No. 15

7.15 Vet Center (see full text at 5.43)

Contact: Mark Kaufki Tel: 302-994-1660 Veterans Hospital, VAMROC 1601 Kirkwood Hwy., Bldg. 3 Wilmington, DE 19805

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 16

#### 7.16 Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)

Tel:

302-792-2556

Contact:	David Rively	
	President	
	474 Fleming Landing Rd.	
	Townsend, DE 19734	

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 17 7.17 West End Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 6.39)

Contact:	Paul Calistro Jr.	Tel:	302-658-4171
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-888-5314
	710 N. Lincoln St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

# EMPLOYMENT, NO. 18

# 7.18 Wilmington Senior Center (see full text at 2.45)

Contact:	Susan R. Getman Executive Director 1901 N. Market St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-651-3400 302-651-3470 www.grandparentsresourcectr.org
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

# 8. FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS

FEDERALLT AS	CIETER DROODANE NO 1		
<b>8.1 Har</b>	SISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 1 rington Senior Center, Inc	<b>c.</b> (see full text a	t 2.6)
Contact:	Robert Eugene Price Jr. 102 Fleming St. Harrington, DE 19952	Tel:	302-398-4224
FEDERALLY AS	SISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 2		
8.2 Hea	id Start, Kent Co. (see full te	ext at 6.9)	
Contact:	Suzanne Dupuis 514 N. DuPont Hwy. Dover, DE 19901	Tel: Fax:	302-736-3281 302-736-3785
FEDERALLY AS	SISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 3		
8.3 Hea	d Start, Lewes (see full text	at 6.10)	
Contact:	Director 150 Jefferson Ave. Lewes, DE 19958		
FEDERALLY AS	SISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 4		
	d Start, Wilmington (see fu	III text at 2.9)	
Contact:	Deborah Thomas 2401 Northeast Blvd. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax:	302-762-8038 302-762-5678
	SISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 5		
	top Lutheran Neighborho	od Center (se	e full text 6.12)
Contact:	Jea Street Executive Director 1018 W. 6th St.	Tel: Fax:	302-656-3224 302-656-3130
	Wilmington, DE 19805		
FEDERALLYAS	Wilmington, DE 19805		
		text at 2.11)	
	Wilmington, DE 19805 SISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 6	text at 2.11) Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-575-0283 302-575-9955 www.inglesidehomes.org

# FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 7

#### 8.7 Kingswood Community Center (see full text at 1.2)

Contact:	Rev. Vincent Oliver	Tel:	302-764-9022
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-762-7975
	2300 Bowers St.	Internet:	www.kingswoodcc.org
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

#### FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 8

8.8 Latin American Community Center (see full text at 6.20)

Contact:	Maria Matos	Tel:	302-655-7338
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-655-7334
	403 N. Van Buren St. Wilmington, DE 19805		

#### FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 9

8.9 Laurel Senior Center (see full text at 2.16)

Contact:	Penelope Duncan	Tel:	302-875-2536
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-875-2883
	113 N. Central Ave., PO Box 64		
	Laurel, DE 19956		

# FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 10

8.10 Layton Home, Inc. (see full text at 2.17)

Contact: June Valentine 300 E. 8th St. Wilmington, DE 19801

#### FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 11

8.11 M.O.T. Senior Center (see full text at 2.22)

Contact:	Mickey Barton	Tel:	302-378-4758
	Executive Director	Fax:	<b>3</b> 02-376-7947
	300 S. Scott St.		
	Middletown, DE 19709		

#### FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 12

#### 8.12 Martin Luther King Center, Inc. (see full text at 6.26)

Contact:	Herman Holloway Jr.	Tel:	302-655-2832
	435 S. Heald St.	Fax:	302-426-9567
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

#### FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 13 **National Information Center for Children with Disabilities** 8.13 (see full text at 5.32) Tel: 800-695-0285 Contact: Director PO Box 1492 Washington, DC 20013 FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 14 8.14 Neighborhood House, Inc. Tel: Contact: Beatrice Stubbs Polk 302-652-3928 Executive Director Fax: 302-652-3983 1218 B St. Wilmington, DE 19801 Focus: Federal Assistance Programs, Housing Mission: **Community Center Programs** Provides family life program, tutoring, college/career counseling, day care, 4-H, day and resident camping, and employment services. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-8pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Tel: 302-652-3905 Requirements: Dependent on program **Crisis Alleviation Program** Provides financial assistance with utility bill, a food closet, Brown Bag Club, and information and referral. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Requirements: Serves those in area; for financial assistance, must meet FEMA guidelines Housing Counseling Program Offers housing counseling and mortgage counseling assistance. Also offers rental and mortgage assistance when funding is available.

# FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 15

# 8.15 Newark Housing Authority

Contact:	Johnnie Jackson 313 E. Main St. Newark, DE 19711	Tel:	302-366-0826
Focus:	Federal Assistance Programs, Housin	ıg	
Mission:		ram rental housing units owned and managed by the Authority ( individuals and families. Public housing sites managed:	

Cleveland Heights (42 family units), Independence Circle (36 elderly units), scattered sits (20 family units). Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4:30pm (office) Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Applicants must meet HUD income limits, must live or work within the city limits of Newark Section 8 Program Housing subsidies to eligible low-income individuals and families to rent existing privately owned units through the Section 8 program. Units must meet federal housing quality standards. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4:30pm (office) Intake Procedure: Referral required

Fees: None

Requirements: Applicants must meet HUD income limits, must live or work within city limits of Newark

## FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 16

#### 8.16 Rural Economic and Community Development (USDA)

Contact: James Waters Tel: 4607 S. DuPont Hwy., PO Box 400 Fax: Camden, DE 19934	302-697-4388
--	--------------

Focus: Federal Assistance Programs, Housing

Mission: RECD, Delaware and Maryland, RECD, Sussex Co., RECD, Kent Co., RECD, New Castle Co.: Provides farm and housing loans for rural people unable to get credit elsewhere and who have good credit ratings. Must meet all other eligibility criteria. Property surveys are required on all loans.

Hours: Mon-Fri 8am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Handicapped Access: Yes

#### FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 17

8.17 Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)

Contact:	David Rively	Tel:	302-792-2556
	President		
	474 Fleming Landing Rd.		
	Townsend, DE 19734		

#### FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS, NO. 18

8.18 West End Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 6.39)

Contact:	Paul Calistro Jr.	Tel:	302-658-4171
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-888-5314
	710 N. Lincoln St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

# 9. Housing

#### HOUSING, NO. 1 9.1 CareLink Community Support (see full text at 5.2) 302-429-6693 Tel: Contact: Susan Cycyk 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 601 302-429-8034 Fax: Wilmington, DE 19801 HOUSING, NO. 2 9.2 Foulk Manor South (see full text at 5.4) Tel: 302 655-6249 Contact: Virginia Gray 407 Foulk Rd. Wilmington, DE 19803 HOUSING, NO. 3 9.3 **Friendship House** Contact: Williams Perkins Tel: 302-652-8133 PO Box 1517 Wilmington, DE 19899 Focus: Housing Mission: Nonprofit Christian corporation committed to making a difference in lives of the homeless people of Wilmington. Area Served: Wilmington HOUSING, NO. 4 9.4 Greenbank Mill Associates (see full text at 6.7) Contact: Tony Shahan Tel: 302-995-9001 500 Greenbank Rd. Wilmington, DE 19808 HOUSING, NO. 5 9.5 Habitat for Humanity of New Castle Co., Inc. Contact: Kevin Smith Tel: 302-652-0365 Executive Director Fax: 302-652-1006 900 Washington St., PO Box 3924 Internet: www.delanet.com/habitatncc

Focus: Housing

Wilmington, DE 19807

**Mission:** Habitat for Humanity of New Castle County builds affordable housing at no profit through a combination of volunteer labor, "sweat equity," and no-interest mortgages. We act in partnership with the local community as a diverse group, including concerned individuals, partner families, faith groups, civic organizations, and businesses. We reach out from Christian roots across denominational, faith, economic, and racial lines to bring together people who are concerned for their neighbors. We strive to develop and empower individuals and communities through the construction of simple, decent homes. We give working poor families a chance to become first-time homebuyers. Selected homemakers partner with Habitat by working 350 hours of sweat equity on their home and at other Habitat projects. They buy the home at cost with a no-interest loan.

Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm, Sat 9am-3pm Fees: None Requirements: Need for decent housing, ability to repay mortgage, willingness to partner with Habitat Ages Served: All Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish

### HOUSING, NO. 6

#### 9.6 Hillhaven Center (see full text at 5.10)

Contact: Leonard Edge Tel: 302-834-4811 RD 3, Box 510, Bayview Rd. Middletown, DE 19709

#### HOUSING, NO. 7

#### 9.7 Hillside Nursing and Rehabilitative Center (see full text at 5.11)

Contact:	Kathleen Duca	Tel:	302-652-1181
	810 S. Broom St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

#### HOUSING, NO. 8

#### **9.8 Historical Society of Delaware** (see full text at 6.13)

Contact:	Barbara E. Benson	Tel:	302-655-7161
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-655-7844
	505 Market St.	Internet:	www.hsd.org
	Wilmington, DE 19801		-

#### HOUSING, NO. 9

#### 9.9 Homeward Bound, Inc.

Contact:	Nancy Berry	Tel:	302-737-2241
	Co-Executive Director	Fax:	302-737-0302
	PO Box 9740		
	Newark, DE 19714		

#### Focus: Housing

 Mission:
 Battered Women's Support

 A support group for women who have been battered or involved in a threatening situation. Meets Wed 7:30-9pm; Kent County; Families in Transition: 422-8058; Sussex County: Call Families in Transition for meeting information. Hours: Mon-Sun 7am-10pm

 Intake Procedure: Referral required

 Fees: None

 Requirements: Women who have been battered or threatened by significant other Gender: Female

 Emmaus House Residential Programs

 Provides a housing program to families with children, couples or single families. Fourteen, 30- and 60-day programs are available depending on families' abilities and goals. Case management services are provided.

Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Appointment required Fees: None Ages Served: All Gender: Both Languages: English

# HOUSING, NO. 10

#### 9.10 Horizon House/Delaware, Inc. (see full text at 5.12)

Contact:	Kathie Wisniewski	Tel:	302-655-7108
	Director	Fax:	302-655-4822
	2002 Rodman Rd.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

#### HOUSING, NO. 11

#### **9.11** Ingleside Homes, Inc. (see full text at 2.11)

Contact:	Carol Berster	Tei:	302-575-0283
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-575-9955
	1010 N. Broom St.	Internet:	www.inglesidehomes.org
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

#### HOUSING, NO. 12

#### 9.12 Interfaith Housing, Delaware

Contact:	Saundra Ross Johnson	Tel:	302-995-7408
	Executive Director 2 S. Augustine St., Ste. B	Fax:	302-995-7459
	Wilmington, DE 19804-2504		

Focus: Housing

#### Mission: Homebuyers Association

Training and preparation for homeownership and mutual support groups. Rental at Overbrook Colony Claymont and referral for Arbor Place, New Castle and Colony West, Milford.

Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-5pm; Tue, Thur 8:30am-8pm; Sat hours available Intake Procedure: Appointment required Requirements: Family income less than 80% of area median Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Languages: English, Spanish Area Served: DE

# Housing, No. 13

#### 9.13 Interfaith Mission of Sussex Co.

Contact:	Kathy Minor	Tel:	302-537-2690
	Executive Director		
	RD 1, Box 19-A		
	Oceanview, DE 19970		

Focus: Housing, Religion

Mission: Interfaith Mission of Sussex Co. brings together members of the faith community, available resources of time, money, and materials, and residents of low and moderate income who are seeking affordable housing. We are striving together to build a sense of community by initiating and participating in efforts to make systematic, economic, and social change by developing leadership within the community.

Area Served: SE Sussex Co.

# HOUSING, NO. 14

9.14 Kingswood Community Center (see full text at 1.2)

Contact:	Rev. Vincent Oliver	Tel:	302-764-9022
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-762-7975
	2300 Bowers St.	Internet:	www.langswoodcc.org
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

#### HOUSING, NO. 15

#### 9.15 Laurel Senior Center (see full text at 2.16)

Contact:	Penelope Duncan	Tel:	302-875-2536
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-875-2883
	113 N. Central Ave., PO Box 64		
	Laurel, DE 19956		

### HOUSING, NO. 16

#### 9.16 Layton Home, Inc. (see full text at 2.17)

Contact: June Valentine 300 E. 8th St. Wilmington, DE 19801

# HOUSING, NO. 17

#### 9.17 Lorelton Foundation (see full text at 2.20)

Contact:	Michael Cornegys Executive Director	Tel: Fax:
	2200 W. 4th St.	
	Wilmington, DE 19805	

# HOUSING, NO. 18

#### 9.18 Lutheran Community Services (see full text at 6.24)

Contact:	Donna deBussy	Tel:	302-654-8886
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-654-7460
	1304 N. Rodney St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

**302-573-3580 302-573-2507** 

### HOUSING, NO. 19

#### 9.19 Lutheran Senior Services, Inc. (see full text at 2.21)

Contact:	Rolf Eriksen	Tel:	302-652-3737
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-652-0704
	1201 N. Harrison St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

# HOUSING, NO. 20

#### 9.20 Marydale-Catholic Ministry to the Elderly (see full text at 2.23)

Contact:	Ronald Pierce	Tel:	302-368-2784
	Administrator	Fax:	302-731-0584
	135 Jeandell Dr.		
	Newark, DE 19713		

# HOUSING, NO. 21

#### **9.21** Meeting Ground (see full text at 2.26)

Contact:	Marsha Mazza	Tel:	410-398-4381
	107 Delaware Ave.		
	Elkton, MD 21921		

Housing, No. 9.22 Met	22 Hodist Action Program (se	ee full text at 1.3	3)
Contact:	Cathryn Cooper Nicholas Executive Director 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 701 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-225-5627 302-225-5329
Housing, No. 9.23 Met	23 <b>:hodist Manor House</b> (see fi	ull text at 2.28)	
Contact:	Joyce Ramsey 1001 Middleford Rd. Seaford, DE 19973	Tel:	302-629-4593
Housing, No. 9.24 Milf	24 Ford Manor		
Contact:	Shirlyn Shafer 700 Marvel Rd. Milford, DE 19963	Tel:	302-422-3303
Focus:	Housing		
Mission:	Milford Manor provides skilled, intermediate, and retirement care. Offers professional nursing staff 24 hours per day, three meals per day, transportation to and from outside events, daily maid and linen service, physical, speech, and occupational therapy, and respite or nursing accommodations.		
	Hours: 24 hours Intake Procedure: Referral requ Ages Served: 21+ years Gender: Both Handicapped Access: Yes	ired	

# HOUSING, NO. 25

# 9.25 Ministry of Caring, Inc., The (see full text at 2.31)

Contact:	Br. Ronald Giannone	Tel:	302-652-5523
	Executive Director	Fax:	302 <b>-</b> 652-1919
	506 N. Church St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

 HOUSING, NO. 26

 9.26
 National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)

 Contact:
 Charles Brittingham State Conference and Wilmington Branch President 408 E. 8th St., PO Box 998 Wilmington, DE 19899
 Tel: 302-655-0998

# HOUSING, NO. 27

**9.27** Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 8.14)

Contact:	Beatrice Stubbs Polk Executive Director 1218 B St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-652-3928 302-652-3983
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

# HOUSING, NO. 28

#### 9.28 Newark Housing Authority (see full text at 8.15)

Contact:	Johnnie Jackson 313 E. Main St.	Tel:	302-366-0826
	Newark, DE 19711		

# HOUSING, NO. 29

### 9.29 Northeast Treatment Center

Contact:	Russell Busskirk NET Counseling Center 813 West St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-657-8100 302-657-8107
Focus:	Housing, Law Enforcement		
Mission:	Alternative Program Long-term, low-demand residential pr chronic substance abusers with long experiences. Continuing post-residen assertive case management and com ongoing supervision. Intake Procedure: Referral required Continuing Care Unit Provides intensive, outpatient treatme offenders as an alternative to impriso of Correction. Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: Sliding scale	histories of tial care is a munity sup ent for alcoh	unsuccessful treatment offered in the form of long-term port. Clients may need years of nolism and addiction to criminal

Requirements: Men and women with serious alcohol and drug problems; most have been convicted of a crime Gender: Both

Foundations Program

Addresses the special needs of homeless alcoholics and addicts. Staff of certified addiction counselors have extensive experience treating the homeless. Two programs in Wilmington: Men's Foundations I.O.P. NET Counseling Center, 2055 Limestone Rd., 633-4343, Women's Foundations, I.O.P.-YWCA, 233 King St., 658-7161. For intake/evaluation, contact 633-4344

Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4:30pm

Intake Procedure: Referral required

Requirements: All homeless men and women in New Castle Co. with substance abuse problems and in need of outpatient treatment

Glass House

Intermediate term, residential drug treatment program. Offers individual, group, peer, and family counseling, art and recreational therapy, and other services to men and women. 18 beds. Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None

Ages Served: 18+ years

Recovery Center

Short-term residential addictions treatment program is for individuals affected by alcohol and other drug abuse. 60 beds. Intake Procedure: Referral required

#### **Reflection House**

Residential drug and alcohol program for women, pregnant women, and postpartum women and their infants. Length of stay is approximately 6-9 months. Pregnant women who deliver during treatment may return with their newborns to complete the program. Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Ages Served: 18+ years

Sentac Center

Offers an alternative to incarceration for criminal offenders heavily involved in alcohol and other drug abuse. Residential treatment is required by the courts instead of a traditional jail or prison sentence. 12 beds. Intake Procedure: Referral required Gender: Men

# Housing, No. 30

#### **9.30 Peninsula United Methodist Homes** (see full text at 2.37)

Contact:	Naomi Winchester	Tel:	302-777-6800
	Coordinator	Fax:	302-777-6899
	Two Mill Rd., Ste. 200	internet:	www.pumh.org
	Wilmington, DE 19806		-

Housing, No. 9.31 Ro	31 ckford Center (see full text at 5	.39)	
Contact:	Director 100 Rockford Dr. Newark, DE 19713	Tel: Fax:	302-996-5480 302-996-0269
Housing, No. 9.32 Ru	32 ral Economic and Commun	ity Develop	nent (USDA)
	e full text at 8.16)	, , , ,	
Contact:	James Waters 46070 S. DuPont Hwy. PO Box 400 Camden, DE 19934	Tel: Fax:	302-697-4324 302-697-4388
Housing, No. 9.33 Sal	33 vation Army, The (see full tex	t at 2.40)	
Contact:	400 N. Orange St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel:	302-656-1696
Housing, No. 9.34 Soj	34 ourner's Place, Inc.		
Contact:	Sister Jeanne Cashman Executive Director 2901 Northeast Blvd. Wilmington, DE 19802-3705	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-764-4713 302-764-4803 www.sojourners.org
Focus:	Housing		
Mission: Shelter program for men and women. On-site program offers professional ser for treatment of long-term drug/alcohol abuse, mental health problems, and educational services for improving job and social skills, including GED classes Included is a separate 50-bed drug/alcohol rehab unit to house 36 men and 1 women.		ental health problems, and skills, including GED classes.	
	Hours: 24 hours/residential mana Intake Procedure: Referral requi Fees: None Requirements: Chronically home Handicapped Access: Yes Area Served: New Castle	red	pable of rehabilitation

# HOUSING, NO. 35 9.35 West End Neighborhood House, Inc. (see full text at 6.39)

Contact:	Paul Calistro Jr.	Tel:	302-658-4171
	Executive Director 710 N. Lincoln St.	Fax:	302-888-5314
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

# HOUSING, NO. 36

#### 9.36 Wilmington Senior Center (see full text at 2.45)

# HOUSING, NO. 37

**9.37 YMCA of Delaware** (see full text at 2.46)

Contact:	Michael P. Graves	Tel:	302-571-6905
	President	Fax:	302-656-5035
	501 W. 11th St.	Internet:	www.ymca.net
	Wilmington, DE 19801-1458		-

# HOUSING, NO. 38

#### 9.38 YWCA of New Castle Co.

Contact:	Ruth Sokolowski	Tel:	302-658-7161
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-658-7548
	233 King St.	Internet:	www.ywcanewcastlecounty.baw
	Wilmington, DE 19801		eb.org

Focus: Housing, Law Enforcement

Mission: The YWCA of New Castle County is dedicated to empowering women and families through housing, economic advancement, advocacy, and leadership development.

YWCA Centers for Homeownership To provide free comprehensive, one-on-one guidance in buying and maintaining your first home. Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Intake Procedure: Appointment required Tel: 302-888-7790 Ages Served: 19+ years Gender: Both Area Served: New Castle Co., Wilmington, Newark

# **10.** INSTITUTIONALIZED PERSONS

INSTITUTIONALIZED PERSONS, NO. 1 10.1 CareLink Community Support (see full text at 5.2)				
Cont	tact:	Susan Cycyk 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 601 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-429-6693 302-429-8034
INSTITUTIO	ONALI	ZED PERSONS, NO. 2	'n	
10.2	Fou	Ik Manor South (see full text	at 5.4)	
Cont	act:	Virginia Gray 407 Foulk Rd. Wilmington, DE 19803	Tel:	302-655-6249
INSTITUTIO	ONALI	ZED PERSONS, NO. 3		
10.3		nciscan Care Center (see f	full text at 5.5)	
Cont	act:	Dan Drake Administrator 801 N. Broom St. Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel:	302-652-3861
INSTITUTIO	ONALI	ZED PERSONS, NO. 4		
10.4	Gre	en Meadows of Dover		
Cont	act:	Angela Vrybagh 150 Saulsbury Rd. Dover, DE 19904	Tel:	302-674-4407
Focu	is:	Institutionalized Persons		
Miss	Mission: Nursing Home Provides round-the-clock nursing, three meals a day, laundry, housekeepin People may bring their own furniture, car, etc. Residents have as much mol they can handle. Respite care 1 day to 4 months.		Residents have as much mobility as	
		Hours: 8am-5pm Intake Procedure: Referral requ Fees: Fixed	uired	

.

# INSTITUTIONALIZED PERSONS, NO. 5

#### **10.5** Hillhaven Center (see full text at 5.10)

Contact: Leonard Edge Tel: RD 3, Box 510, Bayview Rd. Middletown, DE 19709 302-834-4811

# INSTITUTIONALIZED PERSONS, NO. 6

# **10.6** Hillside Nursing and Rehabilitative Center (see full text at 5.11)

Contact:	Kathleen Duca	Tel:	302-652-1181
	810 S. Broom St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

# INSTITUTIONALIZED PERSONS, NO. 7

, n

# **10.7 Meadow Wood Hospital** (see full text at 2.24)

Contact:	Pattie Wright	Tel:	302-328-3330
	575 S. DuPont Hwy.	Fax:	302-328-9336
	New Castle, DE 19720		

# **11. LAW ENFORCEMENT**

#### LAW ENFORCEMENT, NO. 1

#### **11.1 Kingswood Community Center** (see full text at 1.2)

Contact:	Rev. Vincent Oliver	Tel:	302-764-9022
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-762-7975
	2300 Bowers St.	internet:	www.kingswoodcc.org
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

# LAW ENFORCEMENT, NO. 2

### **11.2 Legal Services Corporation of Delaware**

Contact:	Douglas Canfield 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 203 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel:	302-575-0408
Focus:	Law Enforcement		
Mission:	Free legal services for poor people.		
	Hours: Mon-Fri 9am-5pm Fees: None Requirements: 125% poverty guideli Gender: Both	nes	

# LAW ENFORCEMENT, No. 3

#### 11.3 Mothers Against Drunk Driving

- Contact: Norma Mathewson Peoples Plaza, Ste. 560-134 Newark, DE 19702
- Focus: Law Enforcement
- Mission: Support Program Volunteer agency supporting victims of impaired drivers by providing emotional support and assistance, crisis intervention, network of assistance to surviving families and injured victims of D.U.I. crashes, adjudication process of court cases with victims, 24-hour victim hotline, public awareness programs including speakers bureau, criminal justice through court monitoring, parole and probation hearings, legislative initiatives.

Hours: 24-hour hotline Intake Procedure: Referral required Tel: 800-438-6233 Fees: None

# LAW ENFORCEMENT, NO. 4

#### **11.4** National Association for the Advancement of Colored People

(NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)

Contact: Charles Brittingham State Conference and Wilmington Branch President 408 E. 8th St., PO Box 998 Wilmington, DE 19899 
 Tel:
 302-655-0998

 Fax:
 302-655-3478

 Internet:
 www.wilmingtondenaacp.org

## LAW ENFORCEMENT, NO. 5

**11.5** Northeast Treatment Center (see full text at 9.29)

Contact:	Russell Busskirk	Tel:	302-657-8100
	NET Counseling Center 813 West St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Fax:	302-657-8107

## LAW ENFORCEMENT, NO. 6

#### 11.6 **Project for Domestic Violence Reform**

Contact:	Bridget Poulle PO Box 746 Wilmington, DE 19899	Tel: Fax:	302-577-2200 302-429-7031
Focus:	Law Enforcement		
Mission: _	Attorney in Court Program, Domestic Attorney in court program contracts v Abuse hearings. Intake Procedure: Referral required Requirements: People filing for Prote Victim Advocacy Program, Project fo Trained volunteer advocates interview offer community resource information process. They may accompany client appearances. Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30am-4:30pm Intake Procedure: Referral required Fees: None Handicapped Access: Yes	vith private ection from / r Domestic w clients at n and assist	Abuse Violence family court in Wilmington. They with understanding the court

## LAW ENFORCEMENT, NO. 7

11.7

Contact:	400 N. Orange St.	Tel:	302-656-1696
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

Salvation Army, The (see full text at 2.40)

# LAW ENFORCEMENT, NO. 8

**11.8 YWCA of New Castle Co.** (see full text at 9.38)

Contact:	Ruth Sokolowski	Tel:	302-658-7161
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-658-7548
	233 King St.	internet:	www.ywcanewcastlecounty.baw
-	Wilmington, DE 19801		eb.org

# 12. MILITARY PERSONNEL

2.1 Vet	· · · · ·		
Contact:	Mark Kaufki Veterans Hospital, VAMROC 1601 Kirkwood Hwy., Bldg. 3	Tel:	302-994-1660
	Wilmington, DE 19805		
	CONNEL, NO. 2 CONNEL, NO. 2 Conner Hospital (see full text at the second	5.44)	

**12.3** Vietnam Veterans of America, Delaware Chapter (see full text at 5.45)

Contact: David Rively Tel: 302-792-2556 President 474 Fleming Landing Rd. Townsend, DE 19734

# **13. NATIONAL ORIGIN**

### NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 1

#### **13.1** Head Start, Kent Co. (see full text at 6.9)

Contact:	Suzanne Dupuis	Tel:	302-736-3281
	514 N. DuPont Hwy.	Fax:	302 <b>-736</b> -3785
	Dover, DE 19901		

### NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 2

**13.2** Head Start, Lewes (see full text at 6.10)

Contact:	Director
	150 Jefferson Ave.
	Lewes, DE 19958

## NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 3

#### **13.3** Historical Society of Delaware (see full text at 6.13)

Contact:	Barbara E. Benson	Tel:	302-655-7161
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-655-7844
	505 Market St.	Internet:	www.hsd.org
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

#### NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 4

#### **13.4** Jewish Family Service of Delaware (see full text at 4.1)

Contact:	Dory Zatuchni	Tel:	302-478-9411
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-479-9883
	101 Garden of Eden Rd.		
	Wilmington, DE 19803		

#### NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 5

#### 13.5 Jewish Federation of Delaware

Contact:	Judy B. Wortman	Tel:	302-427-2100
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-427-2438
	100 W. 10th St., Ste. 301	Internet:	www.shalomdel.org
	Wilmington, DE 19801		-
	-		

- Focus: National Origin, Race, Religion
- Mission: The Jewish Federation raises funds to meet the needs of the Jewish community in Delaware, Israel, and 58 countries around the globe. JFD allocates and manages community resources, provides planning and coordination of services, and develops leadership and represents the Jewish community in the general community.

#### NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 6 13.6 La Biblioteca Del Pueblo (see full text at 6.18) **Contact:** Tel: 302-571-7422 David Burdash 403 N. Van Buren St. Wilmington, DE 19805 NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 7 13.7 La Oficina de los Familia y los Ninos (see full text at 6.19) Contact: Christina Navarro Tel: 302-655-6486 301 N. Harrison St. Fax: 302-655-9815 Wilmington, DE 19805

#### NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 8

#### **13.8 Latin American Community Center** (see full text at 6.20)

Contact:	Maria Matos	Tel:	302-655-7338
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-655-7334
	403 N. Van Buren St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

#### NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 9

#### **13.9** Literacy Volunteers of America (see full text at 6.22)

Contact:	PO Box 2303	Tel:	302-658-5624
	Wilmington, DE 19899	Fax:	302-654-9132
		Internet:	www.literacyvolunteers.org

# NATIONAL ORIGIN, NO. 10

**13.10** Methodist Action Program (see full text at 1.3)

Cooper Nicholas	Tel:	302-225-5627
ve Director 10th St., Ste. 701	Fax:	302-225-5329
	ve Director	ve Director Fax: 10th St., Ste. 701

# 14. NATIVE AMERICAN

## NATIVE AMERICAN, NO. 1

#### **14.1** Nanticoke Indian Elder Center (see full text at 7.10)

Contact: There is no forwarding information for the center whose former address was RD 4, PO Box 107A, Millsboro, DE 19966

# 15. PUBLIC ACCOMMODATIONS

# PUBLIC ACCOMMODATIONS, NO. 1

### **15.1 Old Swedes Museum** (see full text at 5.37)

Contact:	Jo Thompson	Tel:	302-652-5629
	606 N. Church St.	Fax:	302-652-8615
	Wilmington, DE 19801	E-mail:	oldswedes@aol.com

# 16. RACE

# RACE, NO. 1

	Haneef Shabazz 530 Vandever Ave. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax:	302-657-2108 302-657-2106
ACE, NO. 2			
16.2 Afr	o American Historical Soc	<b>ety</b> (see full te	xt at 6.3)
Contact:	Carey Harmon 512 E. 4th St. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-571-9300 302-571-9300
ACE, NO. 3 16.3 His	torical Society of Delawa	<b>re</b> (see full text a	at 6.13)
Contact:	Barbara E. Benson Executive Director 505 Market St.	Tel: Fax: internet:	302-655-7161 302-655-7844 www.hsd.org
	Wilmington, DE 19801		
ACE, NO. 4			
•	vish Family Service of Del	<b>aware</b> (see ful	l text at 4.1)

.

Contact:	Judy B. Wortman	Tel:	302-427-2100
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-427-2438
	100 W. 10th St., Ste. 301	Internet:	www.shalomdel.org
	Wilmington, DE 19801		•

RACE, NO. 6			
16.6 Kiw	vanis Girls Club (see full text a	at 2.15)	
Contact:	Michelle Stevenson Executive Director 109 E. 26th St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: Fax:	302-764-1382 302-762-2758
RACE, NO. 7			
16.7 La (	Oficina de los Familia y lo	<b>s Ninos</b> (see	e full text at 6.19)
Contact:	Christina Navarro 301 N. Harrison St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-65 <b>5-64</b> 86 302-655-9815
RACE, NO. 8			
•	in American Community C	<b>enter</b> (see fu	ull text at 6.20)
Contact:	Maria Matos Executive Director 403 N. Van Buren St. Wilmington, DE 19805	Tel: Fax:	302-655-7338 302-655-7334
RACE, NO. 9			
•	ino Empowerment Associ	ation of De	laware (see full text at 5.16)
Contact:	Sister Margaret Giblin 107 N. King St. Georgetown, DE 19947	Tel:	302-85 <b>6-</b> 9660
RACE, NO. 10			
-	<b>hodist Action Program</b> (se	e full text at 1.3	3)
Contact:	Cathryn Cooper Nicholas Executive Director 100 W. 10th St., Ste. 701 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-225-5627 302-225-5329
RACE, NO. 11			
16.11 Nat	ional Association for the ACP) (see full text at 6.30)	Advanceme	ent of Colored People
Contact:	Charles Brittingham State Conference and	Tel: Fax:	302-655-0998 302-655-3478

 Intact:
 Charles Brittingham
 Tel:
 302-655-0996

 State Conference and
 Fax:
 302-655-3478

 Wilmington Branch President
 Internet:
 www.wilmingtondenaacp.org

 408 E. 8th St., PO Box 998
 Wilmington, DE 19899

# 17. RELIGION

# RELIGION, NO. 1

### 17.1 Good Shepherd Baptist Church

Contact:	Rev. David Duroff 2274 Porter Rd. Bear, DE 19701	Tel:	302-324-1299
Focus:	Religion		
Mission:	To be the people of God in our comm and to help them grow in faith. To be accepted.		
	Area Served: Bear		
	Worship Worship service including Prayer, Sin Hours: Sun 8:30am-10:30am Tel: 302-834-2928 Fees: None	iging, Read	ing of Scripture, and Preaching.

Ages Served: All Gender: Both Area Served: DE

## RELIGION, NO. 2

#### 17.2 Hanover Presbyterian Church

Contact:	Rev. Thomas Davis Jr. 1801 N. Jefferson St. Wilmington, DE 19802	Tel: E-mail:	302-658-5114 wgoettler@aol.com
Focus:	Religion		
Mission:	To offer care and services for the hurting of the city.		
	Hanover Clothing Closet, Food Pantr Hours: Wed 9am-12pm (clothing); Tu 6pm (day care) Tel: 302-324-0630 Area Served: SE Ninth Ward and city	ies-Thurs 9	

	21 Gender Rd <i>.</i> Newark, DE 19713	Tel: Fax:	302-368-8976 302-368-4667
Focus:	Religion		
Mission:	To conduct religious education Catholic).	programs for cl	nildren, teens, and adults (Roma
.igion, No. 17.4 imn	4 nanuel Episcopal Church		
Contact:	Rev. Murray Goodwin 100 Harmony St. New Castle, DE 19720	Tel:	302-328-2413
Focus:	Religion		
ligion, No. 17.5 Inte		Co. (see full te	ext at 9.13)
•	5 Erfaith Mission of Sussex Kathy Minor Executive Director RD 1, Box 19-A Oceanview, DE 19970	Co. (see full te Tel:	ext at 9.13) 302-537-2690
17.5 Inte Contact: LIGION, NO.	Erfaith Mission of Sussex Kathy Minor Executive Director RD 1, Box 19-A Oceanview, DE 19970	Tel:	302-537-2690

Contact:	Judy B. Wortman	Tel:	302-427-2100
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-427-2438
	100 W. 10th St., Ste. 301	Internet:	www.shalomdel.org
	Wilmington, DE 19801		-

## **RELIGION, NO. 8**

#### **17.8 Layton Home, Inc.** (see full text at 2.17)

Contact: June Valentine 300 E. 8th St. Wilmington, DE 19801

### **RELIGION, NO. 9**

#### 17.9 Marydale-Catholic Ministry to the Elderly (see full text at 2.23)

Contact: Ronald Pierce Administrator 135 Jeandell Dr. Newark, DE 19713

Tel:	302-368-2784
Fax:	302-731-0584

### **RELIGION, NO. 10**

#### 17.10 Northern Delaware Youth for Christ (see full text at 2.36)

Contact:	Shane Moran	Tel:	302-995-6937
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-995-9637
	6 N. Clifton Ave.		
	Wilmington, DE 19805		

### RELIGION, NO. 11

#### 17.11 Rock Church of Seaford

Contact:	Karen Garrison
	PO Box 846
	Seaford, DE 19973

Focus: Religion

## **RELIGION, NO. 12**

#### 17.12 St. Andrew's Episcopal Church

Contact: Rev. Robert Schiesler 719 Shipley St. Wilmington, DE 19801

Focus: Religion

ELIGION, NO. 17.13 St.	13 Stephen's Lutheran		
Contact:	Andrew W. Vallentine Jr. Pastor 1301 N. Rodney St. Wilmington, DE 19806	Tel: Fax:	302-652-7623 302-652-7646
Focus:	Religion		
ELIGION, NO. 17.14 Uni	14 ted Methodist		
Contact:	Bishop Peter D. Weaver 139 N. State St. Dover, DE 19901	Tel:	302-674-2626
Focus:	Religion		
	sley United Methodist Ch		
Contact:	Julie Fisher 209 S. State St. Dover, DE 19901	Tel:	302-674-7135
Focus:	Religion		
Mission:	Caregiver's Support, Dover Support group for caregivers sp Monday of each month at Wesl	onsored by Kei ey United Meth	nt General Hospital. Meets fourth odist Church, 7:30pm.
-	Intake Procedure: Referral requ Fees: None Requirements: Caregivers Gender: Both	ired	

•

# 18. VOTING

## VOTING, NO. 1

#### 18.1 **League of Women Voters of Delaware**

Contact:	Jackie Harris	Tel:	302-571-8948
	President	Fax:	302-571-8948
	1800 N. Broom St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19802-3809		

# VOTING, NO. 2

#### **National Association for the Advancement of Colored People** 18.2

(NAACP) (see full text at 6.30)

Contact:	Charles Brittingham State Conference and Wilmington Branch President 408 E. 8th St., PO Box 998 Wilmington, DE 19899	Tel: Fax: Internet:	302-655-0998 302-655-3478 www.wilmingtondenaacp.org
----------	--	---------------------------	---

# **19. KENT COUNTY**

# KENT COUNTY, NO. 1

### 19.1 Kent-Sussex Industries (see full text at 5.14)

Contact:	Clifford Crouch	Tel:	302-422-4014
	President	Fax:	302-422-5848
	301 N. Rehoboth Blvd., PO Box 839	Internet:	www.ksiinc.org
	Milford, DE 19963		-

# KENT COUNTY, NO. 2

**19.2 M.O.T. Senior Center** (see full text at 2.22)

Contact:	Mickey Barton	Tel:	302-378-4758
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-37 <del>6-</del> 7947
	300 S. Scott St.		
	Middletown, DE 19709		

# 20. NEW CASTLE COUNTY

# NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 1

#### **20.1** Graham Senior Center (see full text at 2.5)

Contact:	Katherine Lyons	Tel:	302-655-0266
	Executive Director	Fax:	<b>302-655-025</b> 1
	1709 Gilpin Ave.		
	Wilmington, DE 19806		

## NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 2

#### **20.2** Habitat for Humanity of New Castle Co., Inc. (see full text at 9.5)

Contact:	Kevin Smith	Tel:	302-652-0365
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-652-1006
	900 Washington St., PO Box 3924 Wilmington, DE 19807	internet:	www.delanet.com/habitatncc

## NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 3

20.3 Head Start, New Castle (see full text at 2.8)

Contact:	Jeffrey Benatti	Tel:	302-452-1500
	258 Chapman Rd.	Fax:	302-452-1509
	Newark, DE 19702		

#### NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 4

20.4 M.O.T. Senior Center (see full text at 2.22)

Contact:	Mickey Barton	Tel:	302-378-4758
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-376-7947
	300 S. Scott St. Middletown, DE 19709		

### NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 5

## 20.5 Meadow Wood Hospital (see full text at 2.24)

Contact:	Pattie Wright	Tel:	302-328-3330
	575 S. DuPont Hwy. New Castle, DE 19720	Fax:	302-328-9336

### **NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 6**

20.6 New Castle Senior Services (see full text at 2.33)

Contact:	Patrick McHugh	Tel:	302-395-5666
	87 Reads Way		
	New Castle, DE 19720		

# NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 7

20.7 Police Athletic League of Delaware, Inc. (see full text at 1.4)

Contact:	Joseph Pennell	Tel:	302-656-9501
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-656 <b>-</b> 9270
	26 Karlyn Dr.		
	New Castle, DE 19720		

# NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 8 20.8 Rose Hill Community Center

Contact:	Deborah C. Deubert	Tel:	302-656-8513
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-656-6245
	19 Lambson Ln.		
	New Castle, DE 19720		

Mission: To help build strong individuals, families, and communities.

#### **NEW CASTLE COUNTY, NO. 9**

20.9 YWCA of New Castle Co. (see full text at 9.38)

Contact:Ruth SokolowskiTel:302-658-7161Executive DirectorFax:302-658-7548233 King St.Internet:www.ywcanewcastlecounty.bawWilmington, DE 19801eb.org

# 21. SUSSEX COUNTY

# SUSSEX COUNTY, No. 1

### 21.1 Kent-Sussex Industries (see full text at 5.14)

Contact:	Clifford Crouch	Tel:	302-422-4014
	President	Fax:	302-422-5848
	301 N. Rehoboth Bivd., PO Box 839	Internet:	www.ksiinc.org
	Milford, DE 19963		

.

# 22. STATE OFFICES

# STATE, NO. 1 22.1 Office of the Governor

Contact:	Hon, Ruth Ann Minner	Tel:	302-577-3210
	Governor	Fax:	302-577-3118
	Legislative Hall	E-mail:	ssnyder@state.de.us
	Dover, DE 19901	Internet:	http://www.state.de.us/govern/i
	,		ntrogov.htm

### STATE, NO. 2

#### 22.2 Delaware State Attorney General

Contact:	M. Jane Brady	Tel:	302-577-8400, Civil Div.
	State Attorney General	Tel:	302-577-8500, Criminal Div.
	Carvel State Office Bldg.	Fax:	302-577-2610
	820 N. French St.	Internet:	http://www.state.de.us/attgen
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

## STATE, NO. 3

### 22.3 Delaware Division of Services for Aging and Adults with Physical Disabilities

Contact:	New Castle Office Admin. Bldg. 1901 N. DuPont Hwy. New Castle, DE 19720	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	800-223-9074 302-577-4793 dsaapdinfo@state.de.us
	Newark Office University Plaza 256 Chapman Rd. Oxford Building, Ste. 200 Newark, DE 19702	Tel: Fax: TTY:	800-223-9047 302-453-3836 302-453-3837
	Milford Office Milford State Service Center 18 N. Walnut St., First Floor Milford, DE 19963	Tel: Fax: TTY:	800-223-9074 302-422-1346 302-422-1415

## STATE, NO. 4

### 22.4 Delaware Economic Development Office

Contact:	Dan Wolfensberger	Tel:	302-739-4271
	Director	Fax:	302-678-0189
	99 Kings Hwy., PO Box 1401		
	Dover, DE 19901		

# STATE, NO. 5

#### 22.5 Public Advocate's Office

Contact:	G. Arthur Padmore	Tel:	302-577-5077
	Public Advocate	Fax:	302-577-3297
	Carvel State Office Bldg.	Internet:	http://www.state.de.us/publicad
	820 N. French St., 4th Fl.		vocate/dpa/htm
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

# STATE, NO. 6

#### 22.6 Delaware Education Department

Contact:	Valerie A. Woodruff	Tel:	302-739-4601
	Secretary of Education	Fax:	302-739-4654
	Townsend Bldg., PO Box 1402	Internet:	http://www.doe.state.de.us
	Dover, DE 19903-1402		

## STATE, NO. 7

### 22.7 Delaware Health and Social Services Department

Contact:	Vince Meconi	Tel:	302-577-4500
	Secretary	Fax:	302-577-4510
	1901 N. DuPont Hwy.	Internet:	http://www.state.de.us/dhss/irm/
	New Castle, DE 19720		dhss.htm

#### STATE, NO. 8

#### 22.8 Delaware Labor Department

Contact:	Harold E. Stafford	Tel:	302-761-8000
	Secretary	Fax:	302-761-6621
	4425 Market St.	Internet:	http://www.delawareworks.com
	Wilmington, DE 19802		

## STATE, NO. 9

#### 22.9 Delaware Public Safety Department

Contact:	James L, Ford Jr.	⊤el:	302-744-2680
	Secretary	Fax:	302-739-4874
	303 Transportation Circle	Internet:	http://www.state.de.us/pubsafe/
	PO Box 818		index.htm
	Dover, DE 19903-0818		

# STATE, NO. 10 22.10 Delaware Services for Children, Youth and Their Families Department

 Contact:
 Cari DeSantis
 Tel:
 302-633-2500

 1825 Faulkland Rd.
 Fax:
 302-995-8290

 Wilmington, DE 19805-1195
 Internet:
 http://www.state.de.us/kids/index

 .htm
 .htm

### STATE, NO. 11

#### 22.11 Delaware Transportation Department

Contact:	Nathan Hayward III	Tel:	302-760-2080
	Secretary	Fax:	302-739-4329
	Administration Ctr., Rt. 113	Internet:	http://www.deidot.net/
	PO Box 778		-
	Dover, DE 19903		

# STATE, NO. 12

#### 22.12 Delaware Commissioner of Elections Office

Contact:	Thomas J. Cook	Tel:	302-739-4277
	Commissioner	Fax:	302-739-6794
	32 W. Loockerman St.	Internet:	http://www.state.de.us/election/in
	Ste. M101		dex.htm
	Dover, DE 19904		•

## STATE, NO. 13

#### 22.13 Delaware Health Care Commission

Contact: Pa	aula Roy	Tel:	302-744-4382
E	xecutive Director	Fax:	302-739-6927
Ta	atnall Bidg. Ground Fl.	Internet:	http://www.state.de.us/dhcc/inde
15	50 William Penn St.		x.htm
D	over, DE 19901		

### STATE, NO. 14

#### 22.14 Delaware Higher Education Commission

Contact:	Marilyn B. Quinn	Tel:	800-292-7935
	Executive Director	Fax:	302-577-6765
	Carvel State Office Bldg.	Internet:	http://www.state.doe.us/high-
	820 N. French St.		ed/index.htm
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

# STATE, NO. 15 22.15 Delaware Housing Authority

Contact:	Saundra Johnson	Tel:	302-739-7419
	Director	Fax:	302-739-6122
	18 The Green	Internet:	http://www2.state.de.us/dsha/
	Dover, DE 19904		

# STATE, NO. 16

#### 22.16 Delaware Division of Human Relations

Contact:	Juana Fuentes-Bowles	Tel:	302-577-5050
	Director	Fax:	302-577-3486
	Carvel State Office Bldg.		
,	820 N. French St.		
	Wilmington, DE 19801		

**Mission:** The State Human Relations Commission in involved in housing and public accommodation discrimination; however, the office mediates/conciliates school-related issues, state employment complaints, neighborhood tensions, hate crimes, and excessive force.

# 23. FEDERAL REPRESENTATIVES

# FEDERAL REPRESENTATIVES, NO. 1

### 23.1 U.S. Senator Joseph R. Biden

Contact:	Washington Office Alan L. Hoffman Chief of Staff SR-221 Russell Senate Office Bldg. Washington, DC 20510-0802	Tel: Fax: E-mail: Internet:	202-224-5042 202-224-0139 senator@biden.senate.gov http://biden.senate.gov/
	Dover Office Lisa Williams Staff Assistant J. Allen Frear Federal Bldg. 300 S. New St. Dover, DE 19901	Tel: Fax:	302-678-9483 302-678-2106
	Georgetown Office Kevin Smith Kent/Sussex Coordinator 108 Georgetown Prof. Ctr. 600 DuPont Hwy. Georgetown, DE 19947	Tel: Fax:	302-856-9275 302-856-9685
	Wilmington Office John Dorsey Staff Director 1105 N. Market St., 20th Fl. Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax: TDD:	302-573-6345 302-573-6351 302-658-9351

# FEDERAL REPRESENTATIVES, NO. 2 23.2 U.S. Senator Thomas R. Carper

Contact:	Washington Office Jeff Bullock Chief of Staff Sh-513 Hart Senate Office Bldg. Washington, DC 20510-0803	Tel: Fax: Internet:	202-224-2441 202-228-2190 http://carper.senate.gov/
	Dover Office 2215 Federal Bldg. 300 S. New St. Dover, DE 19904	Tel:	302-674-3308
	Georgetown Office 12 The Circle Georgetown, DE 19947	Tel:	302-856-7690

Wilmington Office 3021 Federal Bldg. 844 King St. Wilmington, DE 19801 **Tel:** 302-573-6291

# FEDERAL REPRESENTATIVES, NO. 3

## 23.3 U.S. Representative Michael N. Castle

Contact:	Washington Office Paul Leonard Chief of Staff 1233 Longworth House Office Bldg. Washington, DC 20515-0801	Tel: Fax: E-mail: Internet:	202-225-4165 202-225-2291 delaware@mail.house.gov http://www.house.gov/castle/
	Dover Office Kate Johnson Kent/Sussex Coordinator 2005 Frear Federal Bldg. Dover, DE 19904	Tel: Fax:	302-736-1666 302-736-6580
	Wilmington Office Jeffrey Dayton District Director 3 Christina Centre 201 N. Walnut St., Ste. 107 Wilmington, DE 19801	Tel: Fax:	302-428-1902 302-428-1950

# 24. FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL AGENCIES

### FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, No. 1 24.1 U.S. Department of Agriculture

Contact:	David Winningham Director 1400 Independence Ave. SW	Tel: Fax:	202-720-5212 202-205-2891
	Rm. 326Ŵ Washington, DC 20250		

## FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 2 24.2 U.S. Department of Defense

Contact:	Equal Opportunity	Tel:	703-693-2693
	Clairborne Houghton Jr.	Fax:	703-697-7534
	Actg. Dep. Asst. Sec.		
	The Pentagon, Rm. 3A-272		
	Washington, DC 20301		

## FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 3

#### 24.3 U.S. Department of the Air Force

Contact:	Equal Opportunity Office	Tel:	703-614-8488
	Lt. Col. Kevin Driscoll	Fax:	703-695-4083
	Chief, Air Force Equal Opportunity		
	1040 Air Force Pentagon		
	Washington, DC 20330-1040		

# FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 4

#### 24.4 U.S. Department of the Army

Contact:	Equal Employment Opportunity	Tel:	703-607-1976
	Agency	Fax:	703-607-2042
	Luther L. Santiful	E-mail:	santill@hqda.army.mil
	Director		
	The Pentagon		
	Washington, DC 20310		

## FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 5 24.5 U.S. Department of Education

Contact:	Asst. Sec. for Civil Rights	Tel:	202-205-5557
	Vacant	Fax:	202-205-9862
	400 Maryland Ave., SW	E-mail:	ocr@ed.gov
	Washington, DC 20202		

Hearings and Appeals Richard I. Slippen Staff Director, Civil Rights Reviewing Authority 400 Maryland Ave., SW
Washington, DC 20202
Office of Bilingual Education and

 Tel:
 202-619-9700

 Fax:
 202-619-9726

 E-mail:
 Richard.slippen@ed.gov

Office of Bilingual Education and Minority Languages Affairs Marina Tse, Acting Director 400 Maryland Ave., SW Washington, DC 20202 
 Tel:
 202-205-5463

 Fax:
 202-205-8737

 E-mail:
 Marina.tse@ed.gov

### FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 6 24.6 U.S. Department of Energy

Contact:	Office of Civil Rights Poli A. Marmolejos Director Forrestal Bldg. 1000 Independence Ave. SW Washington, DC 20585	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-586-2218 202-586-0888 poli.marmolejos@hq.doe.gov
----------	--	-------------------------	--

## FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 7

#### 24.7 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services

Contact:	Office for Civil Rights Dr. Robinsue Frohboese Acting Director 200 Independence Ave., SW Washington, DC 20201	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-619-0403 202-619-3437 robinsue.frohboese@hhs.gov
	Administration on Aging Josefina Carbonell Assistant Secretary 200 Independence Ave., SW Rm. 4760 Washington, DC 20201	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-401-4634 202-619-0724 josefina.carbonell@aoa.gov
	Office of Governmental Affairs and Elder Rights Protection Carol Creci Director of Communications 200 Independence Ave., SW Washington, DC 20201	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-619-0556 202-619-0724 carol.creci@aoa.gov
	Office of Native Americans and Alaskan Programs Yvonne Jackson Director	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-619-2957 202-619-0724 yvonne.jackson@aoa.gov

200 Independence Ave., SW Washington, DC 20201		
Women's Health Dr. Wanda K. Jones Assistant Secretary 200 Independence Ave., SW Washington, DC 20201	Tel: Fax:	202-690-7650 202-401-4007
Office of Equal Opportunity Lawrence N. Self Director 2 Center Dr. Bethesda, MD 20892-0230	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	301-496-6301 301-402-0994 selfl@.nih.gov

# FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 8

## 24.8 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Contact:	Office of Departmental Equal Employment Opportunity William C. King Director Robert C. Weaver Federal Bldg. 451 Seventh St., SW, Rm. 2134 Washington, DC 20410	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-708-3362 202-401-2843 william_cking@hud.gov
	Asst. Sec. For Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity Kenneth L. Marcus Deputy Assistant Secretary Robert C. Weaver Federal Bldg. 451 Seventh St., SW, Rm. 5100 Washington, DC 20410	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-708-4252 202-708-4483 kenneth_Imarcus@hud.gov
	Asst. Sec. for Public and Indian Housing Michael Liu Assistant Secretary Robert C. Weaver Federal Bldg. 451 Seventh St., SW, Rm. 4100 Washington, DC 20410	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-708-0950 202-619-8478 michael_mliu@hud.gov

## FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 9

## 24.9 U.S. Department of the Interior

Contact:	Office of Equal Opportunity	Tel:	202-208-5693
	Melodee Stith	Fax:	202-208-6112
	Director	E-mail:	melodee_stith@ios.doi.gov
	1849 C St., NW, Rm. 5214		•
	Washington, DC 20240		

# FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 10 24.10 U.S. Bureau of Indian Affairs

Contact:	Neal A. McCaleb	Tel:	202-208-7163
	Asst. Secretary for Indian Affairs	Fax:	202-208-5320
	1849 C St., NW	E-mail:	nealmccaleb@bia.gov
	Washington, DC 20240		

# FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, No. 11 24.11 U.S. Department of Justice

Contact:	Civil Rights Division Ralph F. Boyd Jr. Assistant Attorney General Tenth and Constitution, NW Rm. 5643 Washington, DC 20530	Tel: Fax: Internet:	202-514-2151 202-514-0293 http://www.usdoj.gov/crt- home.html
	Community Relations Service Shearee Freeman Director Bicentennial Bldg. 600 E St., NW, Ste. 600 Washington, DC 20530	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-305-2935 202-305-3009 shearee.freeman@usdoj.gov
	Federal Bureau of Investigation Robert S. Mueller III Director F.B.I. Bldg. 935 Pennsylvania Ave., NW Washington, DC 20535-001	Tei: Fax: Internet:	202-324-3444 202-323-2083 http://www.fbi.gov

## FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 12 24.12 U.S. Department of Labor

Contact:	Division of Civil Rights Gary M. Buff Associate Solicitor 200 Constitution Ave., NW Rm. N2464 Washington, DC 20210	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-693-5300 202-693-5319 buff-gary@dol.gov
	Civil Rights Center Annabelle T. Lockhart Director 200 Constitution Ave., NW Rm. N4123 Washington, DC 20210	Tel: Fax:	202-693-6500 202-693-6505

Women's Bureau Shinae Chun Director 200 Constitution Ave., NW Washington, DC 20210	Tel: Fax: E-mail: Internet:	202-693-6710 202-693-6725 chun_shinae@dol.gov http://www.dol.gov/dol/wb
ODEP Office of Disability Employment Policy 1331 F St., NW, Third Fl. Washington, DC 20004-1107	Tel: Fax: Internet:	202-376-6200 202-376-6219 http://www.pcepd.gov

# FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 13 24.13 U.S. Department of State

Contact:	Equal Employment Opportunity and Civil Rights Office Barbara S. Pope Assistant Secretary Harry A. Truman Bldg.	Tel: Fax: E-mail:	202-647-9294 202-647-4969 popebs@state.gov
	Harry A. Truman Bldg. 2201 C St., NW, Rm. 4216 Washington, DC 20520		

# FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 14 24.14 U.S. Department of Transportation

Contact:	Office of Civil Rights	Tel:	202-366-4648
	Mary Whigham Jones	Fax:	202-366-9371
	Deputy Director	E-mail:	mary.jones@ost.dot.gov
	400 Seventh St., SW, Rm. 10215	Internet:	http://www.dot.gov/ost/docr
	Washington, DC 20590		

# FEDERAL DEPARTMENTAL, NO. 15 24.15 U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs

Contact:	Equal Employment Opportunity	Tel:	202-273-4901
	Robert W. Schultz	Fax:	202-273-4914
	Assistant Secretary for Human	E-mail:	robert.schultz@mail.va.gov
	Resources and Admin.		
	810 Vermont Ave., NW, Ste. 200		
	Washington, DC 20420		

# 25. FEDERAL INDEPENDENT AGENCIES

# FEDERAL INDEPENDENT, NO. 1

#### 25.1 National Council on Disability

Contact:	Marca Bristo	Tel:	202-272-2004
	Chairperson	Fax:	202-272-2022
	1331 F St., NW, Ste. 1050	TTY:	202-272-2074
	Washington, DC 20004-1107	E-mail	mbristo@aol.com
	<b>3</b> , <b>3</b> , <b>2</b>	Internet:	http://www.ncd.gov

## FEDERAL INDEPENDENT, NO. 2

### 25.2 U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

Contact:	Mary Frances Berry	Tel:	202-376-7417
	Chairperson	Fax:	202-376-7558
	624 Ninth St., NW	TTY:	202-376-8116
	Washington, DC 20425	Internet:	http://www.usccr.gov

## FEDERAL INDEPENDENT, NO. 3

### 25.3 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

Contact:	Office of Civil Rights
	Karen D. Higginbotham
	Acting Director
	1200 Pennsylvania Ave., NW
	Rm. 2450
	Washington, DC 20460

Tel:	202-564-7272
Fax:	202-501-1836
E-mail:	usepa/us@epa.gov

## FEDERAL INDEPENDENT, NO. 4

#### 25.4 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission

Contact:	Cari M. Dominguez	Tel:	202-663-4001
	Chairperson	Fax:	202-663-4110
	1801 L St., NW	Internet:	http://www.eeoc.gov
	Washington, DC 20507		

## FEDERAL INDEPENDENT, NO. 5

### 25.5 U.S. Federal Election Commission

Contact:	David Mason	Tel:	202-694-1050
	Chairperson	Fax:	202-219-0147
	999 E St., NW, Rm. 928	E-mail:	kccence@fec.gov
	Washington, DC 20463	Internet:	http://www.fec.gov

# FEDERAL INDEPENDENT, NO. 6

## 25.6 U.S. Small Business Administration

Contact:	Office of Equal Employment	Tel:	202-205-6750
	Opportunity and Civil Rights	Fax:	202-205-7580
	Compliance		
	James E. Rivera		
	Assistant Administrator		
	409 Third St., SW, Ste. 6400		
	Washington, DC 20416		

• --

# **Reporting Police Abuse and Misconduct**

Complaints of police officer abuse and misconduct can be filed by contacting the following police department officials:

	Phone/Fax	Filing Process
Chief Clifford M. Graviet Bethany Beach Police Dept. 214 Garfield Pkwy. Bethany Beach, DE 19930	539-1000 (F) 539-8033	Through admin. It.
Chief Glenn Condon Blades Police Dept. PO Box 691, 20 W. 4th St. Blades, DE 19973	629-7329 (F) 629-0199	Through chief
Chief Allen Parsons Bridgeville Police Dept. 302 Market St. Bridgeville, DE 19933	337-8302 (F) 337-8359	
Chief William E. Bryson Camden Police Dept. PO Box 1002, 2 S. Main St. Camden, DE 19934	698-9232 (F) 697-2358	Written statement to a police officer, then referred to the police chief
Chief William H. Jopp Capitol Police PO Box 1401 Dover, DE 19903	739-3200 (F) 739-2869	Contact Internal Affairs It.
Chief John W. Webb Cheswold Police Dept. PO Box 220 Cheswold, DE 19936	653-9291	Handled through chief
Chief Darold Weber Clayton Police Dept. PO Box 1130, 414 W. Main St. Clayton, DE 19938	653-8186 (F) 653-2017	Contact chief
Chief William A. Dudley Dagsboro Police Dept. PO Box 420 Dagsboro, DE 19939	732-3777 (F) 732-3777	
Chief Dan Tjaden Delaware City Police Dept. PO Box 4159 Delaware City, DE 19706	836-6344 (F) 832-5545	Through chief
Col. John R. McCarnan Delaware River & Bay Authority PO Box 71 New Castle, DE 19720	571-6318 (F) 571-6347	Fill out a form at hdqs., then to sgt. in Internal Affairs

	Phone/Fax	Filing Process
Col. Gerald R. Pepper Jr. Delaware State Police PO Box 430 Dover, DE 19903	739-5911/12 (F) 739-5966	Through Internal Affairs
Keith I. Faulkner Deputy Chief of Police Delaware State University 1200 N. DuPont Hwy. Dover, DE 19901-2277	857-7450 (F) 857-7090	Written complaint form to chief
Chief Harold Saylor Delmar Police Dept. PO Box 11 Delmar, DE 19940	846-2320 (F) 410-896-3870	Fill out sheet, give to officer, referred to chief
Chief Agent Dept. of Health Div. of Narcotics & Dangerous Drugs PO Box 637 Dover, DE 19903	739-4798 (ř) 739-3071	Through Dave Dryden in writing
Major James Graybeal D.N.R.E.C. Div. of Fish & Wildlife PO Box 1401 Dover, DE 19903	739-3440 (F) 739-6157	Capt. Bollinger handles complaints
Chief Gregory L. Wilson D.N.R.E.C. Div. of Parks & Recreation PO Box 1401 Dover, DE 19903	739-4405 (F) 739-3817	Capt. Bollinger handles complaints
Chief Raymond P. Morrison Jr. Dewey Beach Police Dept. 105 Rodney Ave. Dewey Beach, DE 19971	227-1110/28 (F) 227-6580	Through acting chief
Chief Jeffrey Horvath Dover Police Dept. 400 S. Queen St. Dover, DE 19904	736-7111	Through Internal Affairs
Chief Floyd Toomey Ellendale Police Dept. PO Box 6 Ellendale, DE 19941	422-3584 (F) 424-0875	Referred to AG's Office
Chief Robert Shipley Elsmere Police Dept 11 Poplar Ave. Elsmere, DE 19805	998-1173 (F) 998-9922	Letter in writing to chief, then assigned to a platoon lt.
Chief Levi D. Brown Felton Police Dept. PO Box 329 Felton, DE 19943	284-8441 (F) 284-3449	Filed through chief
Chief George H. Dickerson Fenwick Island Police Dept. 800 Coastla Hwy. Fenwick Island, DE 19944	539-2000 (F) 539-2519	Go to hdqs., fill out complaint form, first to road sgt., then up the chain to Internal Affairs (major)

٠

. "

٠

۰

μ×.

•

	Phone/Fax	Filing Process
Chief Robbin Vann Frederica Police Dept. PO Box 494 Frederica, DE 19946	335-4345 (F) 335-1149	
Chief William S. Topping Georgetown Police Dept. 335 N. Race St. Georgetown, DE 19947	856-6613 (F) 856-7374	Citizen can speak to it. or above, then a written statement, then internal Affairs investigation initiated
Chief Otas E. Cephas Greenwood Police Dept. PO Box 208 Greenwood, DE 19950	349-4822 (F) 349-4870	Written complaint, then to chief
Chief John E. Horsman Harrington Police Dept. 110 Center St. Harrington, DE 19952	398-4495 (F) 398-4477	Written complaint to chief
Chief Donald H. McGinty Laurel Police Dept. PO Box 622 Laurel, DE 19956	875-2244 (F) 875-7376	Through chief, but a police officer can take initial written complaint
Chief Ronald Gooch Lewes Police Dept. PO Box 227, East Third St. Lewes, DE 19958	645-6264 (F) 645-1080	Fill out a formal complaint, detectives handle complaints
Chief Bobby R. Taulbee Milford Police Dept. 400 N.E. Front St. Mildford, DE 19963	422-8081 (F) 424-2330	Fill out form, then it goes to Lt. Hudson
Chief John K. Murphy II Millsboro Police Dept. PO Box 1773 Millsboro, DE 19966	934-8174 (F) 934-5455	Give written statement to Sgt. Quigley, then referred to chief
Chief of Police Milton Police Dept. 101 Federal St. Milton, DE 19968	684-8547 (F) 684-8999	Has to be in writing, goes to chief, can be assigned to another officer
Chief Kevin P. McDerby New Castle City Police Dept. 1306 Washington St. New Castle, DE 19720	322-9800 (F) 322-9825	Referred to Lt. Brams
Col. John L. Cunningham New Castle County Police Dept. 3601 N. DuPont Hwy. New Castle, DE 19720	571-7900 (F) 571-7378	File with officer in charge of professional standards
Chief Gerald T. Conway Newark Police Dept. PO Box 390, 220 Elkton Rd. Newark, DE 19715-0390	366-7104 (F) 366-7129	Fill out citizen complaint form, depending on nature goes to immediate supervisor or Internal Affairs

.

.

	Phone/Fax	Filing Process
Chief Michael Capriglione Newport Police Dept. PO Box 3053 Newport, DE 19804	995-1411 (F) 995-1306	Through chief
Chief Kenneth McLaughlin Ocean View Police Dept. Central Ave. Ocean View, DE 19970	539-1111 (F) 537-530 <del>6</del>	Written statement, then handled through chief
Chief Kevin Banks Rehoboth Police Dept. 229 Rehoboth Ave. Rehoboth Beach, DE 19971	227-2577 (F) 227-6054	Written statement, then handled through chief
Chief Richard Pounsberry Seaford Police Dept. 300 Virginia Ave. Seaford, DE 19973	629-6644 (F) 629-0672	Citizen complaint form after initial interview, admin. officer initiates it
Chief Ward Collins Jr. Selbyville Police Dept. PO Box 106 Selbyville, DE 19975	436-5085 (F) 436-5299	Handled by chief or his sergeant
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr. Smyma Police Dept. 325 W. Glenwood St. Smyma, DE 19977	653-9217 (F) 653-3491	Capt. Fortner handles initially, then possibly forwarded to Internal Affairs
Chief James F. Deloach So. Bethany Police Dept. 402 Evergreen Rd. So. Bethany, DE 19930	539-3996 (F) 539-7545	Written complaint to chief within 90 days via notarized affidavit signed in person

,

ç

### Information Update Form

We need your help to keep current and expand the coverage of organizations listed in the *Delaware Citizens Guide to Civil Rights and Supporting Services.* Please fill in the information below that will update, correct, or add to the listings in this edition. You may send this form to:

U.S. Commission on Civil Rights 624 Ninth Street, NW, Ste. 500 Washington, DC 20425 Attn: Edward Darden

Send facsimile to (202) 376-7548, if you wish, or telephone (202) 376-7533 to speak with a Regional staff person.

Check one:

YES, update the guide or add a new entry using the information below.

Contact person(s)		
Organization		
	······································	
City	State/Zip code	
Telephone(s)		
Facsimile	E-mail and/or Web site	

Please give a brief description of your mission, service areas, and special focus. Comments on how we may improve the guide and outreach to all citizens are also welcome.

.

U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS Eastern Regional Office 624 9th Street, NW Washington, DC 20425

-3

2.9

OFFICIAL BUSINESS PENALTY FOR PRIVATE USE \$300